RULES

OF THE

Supreme Court of the United States

ADOPTED JUNE 15, 1970 EFFECTIVE JULY 1, 1970

Including Revisions to December 1, 1971



TABLE OF CONTENTS

	age
PART I. THE COURT	1
1. Clerk	
2. Library	
3. Term	2
4. Session, quorum, and adjournments	2
PART II. ATTORNEYS AND COUNSELLORS	3
5. Admission to the bar	3
6. Admission of foreign counsel	4
7. Clerks to justices not to practice	4
8. Disbarment	4
PART III. ORIGINAL JURISDICTION	5
9. Procedure in original actions	5
PART IV. JURISDICTION ON APPEAL	6
10. Appeal-how taken-parties	6
11. Appeal-time for taking and docketing	7
12. Certification of record	7
13. Docketing cases	8
14. Dismissing appeals for non-prosecution	9
15. Jurisdictional statement	10
16. Motion to dismiss or affirm	12
17. Use of single appendix	14
18. Supersedeas on appeal	14
PART V. JURISDICTION ON WRIT OF CERTIORARI	15
19. Considerations governing review on certiorari	15
20. Certiorari to a court of appeals before judgment	16
21. Review on certiorari-how sought-parties	18
23. The petition for certiorari	19
24. Brief in opposition—reply—supplemental briefs	22
25. Order granting or denying certiorari	23
26. Use of single appendix	23
27. Stay pending review on certiorari	23
PART VI. JURISDICTION OF CERTIFIED QUESTIONS	24
28. Questions certified by a court of appeals or by the court of	
claims	24
29. Procedure in certified cases	24
PART VII. JURISDICTION TO ISSUE EXTRAORDINARY	
WRITS	25
30. Considerations governing issuance of extraordinary writs	25
31. Procedure on applications for extraordinary writs	25
32. Certiorari to correct diminution of record abolished	27



	Page
PART VIII. PRACTICE	28
33. Service and special rule where constitutionality of Act of	
Congress in issue	28
34. Computation and enlargement of time	30
35. Motions	31
36. Printing of appendices	32
37. Translations ,	35
38. Models, diagrams, and exhibits of material	35
39. Form of appendices, petitions, briefs, etc	36
40. Briefs-in general	37
41. Briefs on the merits-time for filing	39
42. Briefs of an amicus curiae	40
43. Call and order of the calendar	41
44. Oral argument	42
45. Submission on briefs by one or both parties without oral argument	43
46. Joint or several appeals or petitions for writs of certiorari;	45
summons and severance abolished	43
47. Form of typewritten papers	44
48. Death, substitution, and revivor-public officers, substitution	
and description	44
49. Custody of prisoners in habeas corpus proceedings	45
50. Applications to individual justices; practice in chambers	46
51. Stays	47
PART IX. SPECIAL PROCEEDINGS	48
53. Proceedings in forma pauperis	48
54. Veterans' and seamen's cases	50
PART X. DISPOSITION OF CAUSES	50
55. Opinions of the court	50
56. Interest and damages	51
57. Costs	51
58. Rehearings	52
59. Process; mandates	53
60. Dismissing causes	54
PART XI. APPLICATION OF TERMS	55
61. Term "State Court" includes Supreme Court of Puerto Rico.	55
PART XII. EFFECTIVE DATE	55
62. Effective date of amendments	55

RULES OF THE SUPREME COURT OF THE UNITED STATES

ADOPTED JUNE 15, 1970 - EFFECTIVE JULY 1, 1970.

PART I. THE COURT.

1.

CLERK.

- The clerk of this court shall reside and keep the office at the seat of the National Government, and he shall not practice as attorney or counsellor in any court, while he continues in office.
- 2. The clerk shall not permit any original or certified record or paper to be taken from the office, except temporarily for purposes of printing, and except, on proper application from counsel or from the clerk or the presiding judge of a court below whose judgment is sought to be reviewed, for return to such court, after the conclusion of the proceedings in this court. Original or file copies of pleadings, papers, or briefs may not be withdrawn by litigants.
- 3. The clerk's office will be open from 9:00 A.M. to 5:00 P.M. Mondays through Fridays, and from 9:00 A.M. to noon on Saturdays, legal holidays excepted.

2.

LIBRARY

1. The library for the bar shall be open to members of the bar of this court, to members of Congress, and to law officers of the executive or other departments of the Government.

- The library shall be open during such times as the reasonable needs of the bar require and shall be governed by the regulations made by the librarian with the approval of the chief justice.
 - 3. Books may not be removed from the building.

3.

TERM.

- 1. The court will hold an annual term commencing on the first Monday in October of each year and may hold such adjourned or special terms as may be necessary.
- 2. The court will at every term announce the date after which no case will be called for argument, or be submitted for decision at that term, unless otherwise ordered for special cause shown.
- 3. At the end of each term, all cases on the docket shall be continued to the next term.

4.

SESSIONS, QUORUM, AND ADJOURNMENTS.

- 1. Open sessions of the court will be held at ten a.m. on the first Monday in October of each year, and thereafter as announced by the court. Unless otherwise ordered, the court sits to hear arguments from ten until noon, recesses until one, and adjourns for the day at three.
- 2. Unless otherwise ordered the court will not schedule arguments on Fridays or Saturdays.
- 3. In the absence of a quorum, on any day appointed for holding a session of the court, the justices attending (or, if no justice is present, the clerk or a deputy clerk) may adjourn the court until there is a quorum.
- 4. The court may, in appropriate instances, direct the clerk or the marshal to announce recesses and adjournments.

PART II. ATTORNEYS AND COUNSELLORS.

5.*

ADMISSION TO THE BAR.

- It shall be requisite to the admission of attorneys or counsellors to practice in this court, that they shall have been such for three years past in the highest court of a State, Territory, District, Commonwealth, or Possession, and that their private and professional characters shall appear to be good.
- 2. Each applicant shall file with the clerk (1) a certificate from the presiding judge or clerk of the proper court evidencing his admission to practice there and that he is presently in good standing, and (2) his personal statement, on the form approved by the court and furnished by the clerk, which shall be endorsed by two members of the bar of this court who are not related to the applicant.
- 3. If the documents submitted by the applicant demonstrate that he possesses the necessary qualifications, the clerk shall so notify the applicant and he may be admitted without appearing in court. Upon the applicant's signing the oath or affirmation and paying the fee required under Rule 52(d), the clerk shall issue a certificate of admission to the applicant. However, if the applicant so elects he may be admitted on oral motion by a member of the bar in open court, provided the applicant has satisfied the requirements for admission.
- 4. Each applicant shall take or subscribe the following oath or affirmation, viz:
- I, do solemnly swear (or affirm) that as an attorney and as a counsellor of this court I will conduct myself uprightly, and according to law, and that I will support the Constitution of the United States.

See Rule 52(d) for fee required.

^{*}Revised on October 12, 1970.

6.

ADMISSION OF FOREIGN COUNSEL.

An attorney, barrister, or advocate who is qualified to practice in the courts of any foreign state may be specially admitted to the bar of this court for purposes limited to a particular case. He shall not, however, be authorized to act as attorney of record. In the case of such applicants, the oath shall not be required and there shall be no fee. Such admissions shall be only on motion of a member of the bar of this court, notice of which signed by such member and reciting all relevant facts shall be filed with the clerk at least three days prior to the motion.

7.

CLERKS TO JUSTICES NOT TO PRACTICE.

No one serving as a law clerk or secretary to a justice of this court shall practice as an attorney or counsellor in any court or before any agency of government while continuing in that position; nor shall he after separating from that position practice as an attorney or counsellor in this court until two years have elapsed after such separation; nor shall he ever participate, by way of any form of professional consultation and assistance, in any case that was pending in this court during the period that he held such position.

8.

DISBARMENT.

Where it is shown to the court that any member of its bar has been disbarred from practice in any State, Territory, District, Commonwealth, or Possession, or has been guilty of conduct unbecoming a member of the bar of this court, he will be forthwith suspended from practice before this court. He will thereupon be afforded the opportunity to show good cause, within forty days, why he should not be disbarred. Upon his response to the rule to show cause, or upon the expiration of the forty days if no response is made, the court will enter an appropriate order; but no order of disbarment will be entered except with the concurrence of a majority of the justices participating.

PART III. ORIGINAL JURISDICTION.

9.

PROCEDURE IN ORIGINAL ACTIONS.

- 1. This rule applies only to actions within the original jurisdiction of the court under the Constitution. Original applications for writs in aid of the court's appellate jurisdiction are governed by Part VII of these rules.
- 2. The form of pleadings and motions in original actions shall be governed, so far as may be, by the Federal Rules of Civil Procedure, and in other respects those rules, where their application is appropriate, may be taken as a guide to procedure in original actions in this court.
- 3. The initial pleading in any original action shall be prefaced by a motion for leave to file such pleading, and both shall be printed in conformity with Rule 39. A brief in support of the motion for leave to file, which shall comply with Rule 39, may be filed with the motion and pleading. Sixty copies of each document, with proof of service as prescribed by Rule 33, are required, except that, where the adverse party is a State, service shall be made on the governor and attorney general of such State.
- 4. The case will be placed upon the original docket when the motion for leave to file is filed with the clerk. The docket fee must be paid at that time, and the appearance of counsel for the plaintiff entered.
- 5. The adverse party or parties may, within sixty days after receipt of the motion for leave to file and allied documents, file sixty printed copies of a brief or briefs in opposition to such motion, which shall conform to Rule 39. When such brief or briefs in opposition have been filed, or the time within which they may be filed has expired, the motion, pleading and briefs shall be distributed to the court by the clerk. The court may thereafter grant or deny the motion or set it down for argument.
- Additional pleadings may be filed, and subsequent proceedings had, as the court shall direct.

7. Any process against a State issued from the court in an original action shall be served on the governor and

attorney general of such State.

8. A summons issuing out of this court in any original action shall be served on the defendant sixty days before the return day set out therein; and if the defendant, on such service of the summons, shall not respond by the return day, the plaintiff shall be at liberty to proceed ex parte.

PART IV. JURISDICTION ON APPEAL.

10.

APPEAL-HOW TAKEN-PARTIES.

- 1. An appeal permitted by law to this court shall be taken by filing a notice of appeal, in the form and at the place prescribed by this rule, and shall be perfected by docketing the case in this court as provided in Rule 13.
- 2. The notice of appeal shall specify the parties taking the appeal, shall designate the judgment or part thereof appealed from, giving the time of its entry, and shall specify the statute or statutes under which the appeal to this court is taken. A copy of the notice of appeal shall be served on all parties to the proceeding in the court where the judgment appealed from was issued, in the manner prescribed by Rule 33, and proof of such service shall be filed with the notice of appeal.
- 3. If the appeal is taken from a federal court, the notice of appeal shall be filed with the clerk of such court. If the appeal is taken from a state court, the notice of appeal shall be filed with the clerk of the court possessed of the record.
- 4. All parties to the proceeding in the court from whose judgment the appeal is being taken shall be deemed parties in this court, unless the appellant shall notify the clerk of this court in writing of his belief that one or more of the parties below have no interest in the outcome of the appeal. A copy of such notice shall be served on all parties to the proceeding below and a party noted as no longer

interested may remain a party here by notifying the clerk, with service on the other parties, that he has an interest in the appeal. All parties other than the appellant shall be appellees, but appellees who support the position of the appellant shall meet the time schedule for filing papers which is provided for the appellant, except that any response by such appellees to a jurisdictional statement shall be filed as promptly as possible after receipt of the jurisdictional statement.

11.

APPEAL - TIME FOR TAKING AND DOCKETING.

- 1. An appeal to review the judgment of a state court of last resort in a criminal case shall be deemed in time when the notice of appeal prescribed by Rule 10 is filed with the clerk of the court possessed of the record within ninety days after the entry of such judgment and the case is docketed within the time provided in Rule 13.
- 2. An appeal permitted by law from a district court to this court in a criminal case shall be in time when the notice of appeal prescribed by Rule 10 is filed with the clerk of the district court within thirty days after entry of the judgment or order appealed from and the case is docketed within the time provided in Rule 13.
- 3. An appeal in all other cases shall be in time when the notice of appeal prescribed by Rule 10 is filed with the clerk of the appropriate court within the time allowed by law for taking such appeal and the case is docketed within the time provided in Rule 13.

12.

CERTIFICATION OF RECORD.

1. A party intending to appeal may, prior to filing the notice of appeal or at any time thereafter prior to action by this court on the appeal, request the clerk of the court possessed of the record to certify it, or any part of it, and to provide for its transmission to this court, but the filing of the record in this court is not required for docketing an appeal. If the appellant has not done so, the appellee may

request such clerk to certify and transmit the record or any part of it. Thereafter, the clerk of this court or any party to the appeal may request that additional parts of the record be certified and transmitted to this court. A copy of all requests for certification and transmission shall be sent to all parties to the proceeding.

- 2. When requested to certify and transmit the record, or any part of it, the clerk of the court possessed of the record shall number the documents to be certified comprising the record and shall transmit with them a numbered list of the documents, identifying each with reasonable definiteness.
- 3. Whenever it shall be necessary or proper, in the opinion of the presiding judge of the court from which the appeal is taken, that original papers of any kind should be inspected in this court in lieu of copies, such presiding judge may make such rule or order for the safekeeping, transporting, and return of such original papers as to him may seem proper. If the record has been printed for the use of the court below, such printed record plus the proceedings in the court below may be certified as the record unless one of the parties or the clerk of this court otherwise requests.
- 4. When more than one appeal is taken to this court from the same judgment, it shall be sufficient to prepare a single record containing all the matter designated or agreed upon by the parties, without duplication.

Docketing Cases.

1. Not more than ninety days after the entry of the judgment appealed from it shall be the duty of the appellant to docket the case in the manner set forth in paragraph 2 of this rule, except that in the case of appeals pursuant to Section 1252, 1253, or 2282 of Title 28 of the United States Code the time limit for docketing shall be sixty days from the filing of the notice of appeal. For good cause shown, a justice of this court may extend the time

for docketing a case for a period not exceeding sixty days. Where application under this rule is made, paragraph 2 of Rule 34 governs timeliness. Such applications are not favored.

- 2. Counsel for the appellant shall enter his appearance, pay the docket fee, and file, with proof of service as prescribed by Rule 33, forty copies of a printed statement as to jurisdiction, which shall comply in all respects with Rule 15. The case will then be placed on the docket.
- 3. It shall be the duty of the appellant to notify all appellees on a form supplied by the clerk of the date of docketing and of the docket number of the case.

14.

DISMISSING APPEALS FOR NON-PROSECUTION.

- 1. After a notice of appeal has been filed, but before the case has been docketed in this court, the parties may at any time dismiss the appeal by stipulation filed in the court possessed of the record, or that court may dismiss the appeal upon motion and notice by the appellant. For dismissal after the case has been docketed, see Rule 60.
- 2. If a notice of appeal has been filed but the case has not been docketed in this court within the time for docketing, plus any enlargement thereof duly granted, the court possessed of the record may dismiss the appeal upon motion of the appellee and notice to the appellant, and may make such orders thereon with respect to costs as may be just.
- 3. If a notice of appeal has been filed but the case has not been docketed in this court within the time for docketing, plus any enlargement thereof duly granted, and the court possessed of the record has for any reason denied an appellee's motion, made as provided in the foregoing paragraph, to dismiss the appeal, the appellee may have the cause docketed and the appeal dismissed in this court, by producing a certificate, whether in term or vacation, from the clerk of the court possessed of the record, establishing the foregoing facts, and by filing a motion to dismiss,

which shall conform to Rule 35 and be accompanied by proof of service as prescribed by Rule 33. The clerk's certificate shall be attached to the motion, but it shall not be necessary for the appellee to file the record. In the event that the appeal is thereafter dismissed, the court will give judgment against the appellant and in favor of appellee for costs. In no case shall the appellant be entitled to docket the cause after the appeal shall have been dismissed under this paragraph, unless by special leave of court.

15.

JURISDICTIONAL STATEMENT.

- The jurisdictional statement required by paragraph 2 of Rule 13 shall contain in the order here indicated—
- (a) A reference to the official and unofficial reports of the opinions delivered in the courts below, if any, and if reported. Any such opinions shall be appended as provided in subparagraph (h) hereof.
- (b) A concise statement of the grounds on which the jurisdiction of this court is invoked, showing:
- (i) The nature of the proceeding and the statute pursuant to which it is brought;
- (ii) The date of the judgment or decree sought to be reviewed and the time of its entry, the date of any order respecting a rehearing, the date the notice of appeal was filed, and the court in which it was filed;
- (iii) The statutory provision believed to confer on this court jurisdiction of the appeal;
 - (iv) Cases believed to sustain the jurisdiction.
- (v) If the validity of the statute of a state, or statute or treaty of the United States is involved, its text shall be set out verbatim, citing the volume and page where it may be found in the official edition. If the statutory or treaty provisions that are involved are lengthy, the citation alone will suffice at this point, and their pertinent text shall be set forth in an appendix.

A copy of the judgment or decree, of any order on rehearing, and of the notice of appeal shall be appended as provided in subparagraphs (i) and (j) hereof.

- (c) The questions presented by the appeal, expressed in the terms and circumstances of the case but without unnecessary detail. The statement of the questions should be short and concise and should not be repetitious. The statement of a question presented will be deemed to include every subsidiary question fairly comprised therein. Only the questions set forth in the jurisdictional statement or fairly comprised therein will be considered by the court.
- (d) A concise statement of the case containing the facts material to the consideration of the questions presented. If the appeal is from a state court, the statement of the case shall also specify the stage in the proceedings in the court of first instance, and in the appellate court, at which, and the manner in which, the federal questions sought to be reviewed were raised; the method of raising them (e.g., by a pleading, by request to charge and exceptions, by assignment of error); and the way in which they were passed upon by the court; with such pertinent quotations of specific portions of the record, or summary thereof, with specific reference to the places in the record where the matter appears (e.g., ruling on exception, portion of the court's charge and exception thereto, assignment of error) as will support the assertion that the rulings of the court were of a nature to bring the case within the statutory provision believed to confer jurisdiction on this court,
- (e) If the appeal is from a state court, there shall be included a presentation of the grounds upon which it is contended that the federal questions are substantial (Zucht v. King, 260 U.S. 174, 176, 177), which shall show that the nature of the case and of the rulings of the court was such as to bring the case within the jurisdictional provisions relied on and the cases cited to sustain the jurisdiction (subparagraph (b) (iv) hereof), and shall include the reasons why the questions presented are so substantial as to require plenary consideration, with briefs on the merits and oral argument, for their resolution.
- (f) If the appeal is from a federal court, there shall similarly be included a statement of the reasons why the

questions presented are so substantial as to require plenary consideration, with briefs on the merits and oral argument, for their resolution.

- (g) If the appeal is from a decree of a district court granting or denying an interlocutory injunction, the statement must also include a showing of the matters in which it is contended that the court has abused its discretion by such action. See *United States* v. *Corrick*, 298 U.S. 435; Mayo v. Lakeland Highlands Canning Co., 309 U.S. 310.
- (h) There shall be appended to the statement a copy of any opinions delivered upon the rendering of the judgment or decree sought to be reviewed, including, if not reported, earlier opinions in the same case, or opinions in companion cases, reference to which may be necessary to ascertain the grounds of the judgment or decree; and, if the appeal is from a federal court, there shall similarly be appended the court's findings of fact and conclusions of law, if any were separately made.
- (i) There shall be appended to the statement a copy of the judgment or decree and of any order on rehearing, including in each the caption showing the name of the court issuing it, the title and number of the case, and the date of entry of the judgment or decree, and of any order on rehearing.
- (j) There shall be appended to the statement a copy of the notice of appeal showing the date it was filed and the name of the court where it was filed.
- The jurisdictional statement shall be printed in conformity with Rule 39.
- Where several cases are appealed from the same court that involve identical or closely related questions, it shall suffice to file a single jurisdictional statement covering all the cases.

16*

MOTION TO DISMISS OR AFFIRM.

1. Within thirty days after receipt of the jurisdictional statement, unless the time is enlarged by the court or a

^{*}Revised on November 22, 1971.

justice thereof, or by the clerk under the provisions of paragraph 5 of Rule 34, the appellee may file a printed motion to dismiss, or motion to affirm. In cases where the United States or any agency, officer or employee thereof is the appellee, the appellee shall have an additional twenty days to file said motions. Where appropriate, a motion to affirm may be united in the alternative with a motion to dismiss.

- (a) The court will receive a motion to dismiss any appeal on the ground that the appeal is not within the jurisdiction of this court, because not taken in conformity to statute or to these rules.
- (b) The court will receive a motion to dismiss an appeal from a state court on the ground that it does not present a substantial federal question; or that the federal question sought to be reviewed was not timely or properly raised, or expressly passed on; or that the judgment rests on an adequate non-federal basis.
- (c) The court will receive a motion to affirm the judgment sought to be reviewed on appeal from a federal court on the ground that it is manifest that the questions on which the decision of the cause depends are so unsubstantial as not to need further argument.
- (d) The court will receive a motion to dismiss or affirm on any other grounds which the appellee wishes to present as reasons why the court should not set the case for argument.
- The motion to dismiss or affirm shall be printed in conformity with Rules 35 and 39, and forty copies, with proof of service as prescribed by Rule 33, shall be filed with the clerk.
- 3. Upon the filing of such motion, or the expiration of the time allowed therefor, or express waiver of the right to file, the jurisdictional statement and the motion, if any, shall be distributed by the clerk to the court for its consideration.
- 4. Briefs opposing motions to dismiss or affirm may be filed, but distribution of the jurisdictional statement and consideration thereof by this court will not be delayed pending the filing of such briefs. Forty copies of such briefs

prepared in accordance with Rule 39 and served as prescribed by Rule 33 shall be filed.

- 5. Any party may file a supplemental brief at any time while a jurisdictional statement is pending calling attention to new cases or legislation or other intervening matter not available at the time of his last filing.
- 6. After consideration of the papers distributed pursuant to this rule, the court will enter an appropriate order. If such order notes probable jurisdiction, or postpones consideration of the question of jurisdiction to the hearing of the case on the merits, the case shall stand for argument. If the record has not previously been filed, the clerk of this court shall request the clerk of the court possessed of the record to certify it and transmit it to this court. If consideration of the question of jurisdiction is postponed, counsel should address themselves, at the outset of their briefs and oral argument, to the question of jurisdiction.

17.

USE OF SINGLE APPENDIX.

After the court has noted or postponed jurisdiction any portion of the record to which the parties wish to direct the court's particular attention shall be printed in a single appendix prepared by the appellant under the procedures provided in Rule 36, but the fact that any part of the record has not been printed shall not prevent the parties or the court from relying on it.

18.

SUPERSEDEAS ON APPEAL.

1. Whenever an appellant entitled thereto desires a stay on appeal, he may present for approval to a judge of the court whose decision is sought to be reviewed, or to such court when action by that court is required by law, or, subject to paragraph 2 hereof, to a justice of this court, a motion to stay the enforcement of the judgment appealed from, with which, if the stay is to act as a supersedeas, shall be tendered a supersedeas bond which shall have such surety or sureties as

said judge, court, or justice may require. The bond shall be conditioned for the satisfaction of the judgment in full together with costs, interest, and damages for delay, if for any reason the appeal is dismissed or if the judgment is affirmed, and to satisfy in full such modification of the judgment and such costs, interest, and damages as this court may adjudge and award. When the judgment is for the recovery of money not otherwise secured, the amount of the bond shall be fixed at such sum as will cover the whole amount of the judgment remaining unsatisfied, costs on the appeal, interest, and damages for delay, unless the judge, court, or justice after notice and hearing and for good cause shown fixes a different amount or orders security other than the bond. When the judgment determines the disposition of the property in controversy as in real actions, replevin, and actions to foreclose mortgages or when such property is in the custody of the marshal or when the proceeds of such property or a bond for its value is in the custody or control of any court wherein were had the proceedings appealed from, the amount of the supersedeas bond shall be fixed at such sum only as will secure the amount recovered for the use and detention of the property, the costs of the action, costs on appeal, interest, and damages for delay.

2. Application hereunder to a justice of this court will normally not be entertained unless application therefor has first been made to a judge of the court rendering the decision appealed from, or to such court, or unless the security offered below has been disapproved by such judge or court. All such applications are governed by Rules 50 and 51.

PART V. JURISDICTION ON WRIT OF CERTIORARI.

19.

CONSIDERATIONS GOVERNING REVIEW ON CERTIORARI.

 A review on writ of certiorari is not a matter of right, but of sound judicial discretion, and will be granted only where there are special and important reasons therefor. The following, while neither controlling nor fully measuring the court's discretion, indicate the character of reasons which will be considered:

- (a) Where a state court has decided a federal question of substance not theretofore determined by this court, or has decided it in a way probably not in accord with applicable decisions of this court.
- (b) Where a court of appeals has rendered a decision in conflict with the decision of another court of appeals on the same matter; or has decided an important state or territorial question in a way in conflict with applicable state or territorial law; or has decided an important question of federal law which has not been, but should be, settled by this court; or has decided a federal question in a way in conflict with applicable decisions of this court; or has so far departed from the accepted and usual course of judicial proceedings, or so far sanctioned such a departure by a lower court, as to call for an exercise of this court's power of supervision.
- The same general considerations outlined above will control in respect of petitions for writs of certiorari to review judgments of the Court of Claims, of the Court of Customs and Patent Appeals, or of any other court whose determinations are by law reviewable on writ of certiorari.

20.

CERTIORARI TO A COURT OF APPEALS BEFORE JUDGMENT.

A writ of certiorari to review a case pending in a court of appeals, before judgment is given in such court, will be granted only upon a showing that the case is of such imperative public importance as to justify the deviation from normal appellate processes and to require immediate settlement in this court. See *United States v. Bankers Trust Co.*, 294 U.S. 240; *Railroad Retirement Board v. Alton R. Co.*, 295 U.S. 330; *Rickert Rice Mills v. Fontenot*, 297 U.S. 110; *Carter v. Carter Coal Co.*, 298 U.S. 238; *Ex parte Quirin*, 317 U.S. 1; *United States v. United Mine Workers*, 330 U.S. 258; *Youngstown Co. v. Sawyer*, 343 U.S. 579.

21.

REVIEW ON CERTIORARI—HOW SOUGHT—PARTIES.

- 1. A party intending to file a petition for certiorari may, prior to filing the case in this court or at any time thereafter prior to action by this court on the petition, request the clerk of the court possessed of the record to certify it, or any part of it and to provide for its transmission to this court, but the filing of the record in this court is not a requisite for docketing the petition. If the petitioner has not done so, the respondent may request such clerk to certify and transmit the record or any part of it. Thereafter, the clerk of this court or any party to the case may request that additional parts of the record be certified and transmitted to this court. A copy of all requests for certification and transmission shall be sent to all parties to the proceeding.
- 2. When requested to certify and transmit the record, or any part of it, the clerk of the court possessed of the record shall number the documents to be certified and shall transmit with the record a numbered list of the documents, identifying each with reasonable definiteness. If the record has been printed for the use of the court below, such printed record plus the proceedings in the court below may be certified as the record unless one of the parties or the clerk of this court otherwise requests. The provisions of Rule 12(3) with respect to original papers shall apply to all cases sought to be reviewed on writ of certiorari.
- 3. Counsel for the petitioner shall file with the clerk of this court, with proof of service as provided by Rule 33, forty copies of a petition which shall comply in all respects with Rule 23 and shall enter his appearance and pay the docket fee. The case will then be placed on the docket. It shall be the duty of counsel for the petitioner to notify all respondents, on a form supplied by the clerk, of the date of filing and of the docket number of the case. Such notice shall be served as required by Rule 33.
- 4. All parties to the proceeding in the court whose judgment is sought to be reviewed shall be deemed parties in this court, unless the petitioner shall notify the clerk of

this court in writing of his belief that one or more of the parties below have no interest in the outcome of the petition. A copy of such notice shall be served on all parties to the proceeding below and a party noted as no longer interested may remain a party here by notifying the clerk, with service on the other parties, that he has an interest in the petition. All parties other than the petitioner shall be respondents, but respondents who support the position of the petitioner shall meet the time schedule for filing papers which is provided for the petitioner, except that any response by such respondents to the petition shall be filed as promptly as possible after receipt of the petition.

22.

REVIEW ON CERTIORARI-TIME FOR PETITIONING.

- 1. A petition for writ of certiorari to review the judgment of a state court of last resort in a criminal case shall be deemed in time when it is filed with the clerk within ninety days after the entry of such judgment. A justice of this court, for good cause shown, may extend the time for applying for a writ of certiorari in such cases for a period not exceeding sixty days.
- 2. A petition for writ of certiorari to review the judgment of a court of appeals in a criminal case shall be deemed in time when it is filed with the clerk within thirty days after the entry of such judgment. A justice of this court, for good cause shown, may extend the time for applying for a writ of certiorari in such cases for a period not exceeding thirty days. If the original judgment in such a case was entered in a district court in Alaska, Guam, Hawaii, Puerto Rico, the Virgin Islands, or the Canal Zone, the petition shall be deemed filed in time if mailed by air-mail under a postmark dated within the thirty-day period or due extension thereof.
- 3. A petition for writ of certiorari in all other cases shall be deemed in time when it is filed with the clerk within the time prescribed by law.

4. An application for extension of time within which to file a petition for writ of certiorari must set out, as in a petition for certiorari (see Rule 23(1), subparagraphs (b) and (f)), the grounds on which the jurisdiction of this court is invoked, must identify the judgment sought to be reviewed and have appended thereto a copy of the opinion, and must set forth with specificity the reasons why the granting of an extension of time is deemed justified. For the time and manner of presenting an application for extension of time within which to file a petition for writ of certiorari, see Rules 34, 35(2), and 50. Such applications are not favored.

23.

THE PETITION FOR CERTIORARI.

- 1. The petition for writ of certiorari shall contain in the order here indicated—
- (a) A reference to the official and unofficial reports of the opinions delivered in the courts below, if any, and if reported. Any such opinions shall be appended as provided in subparagraph (i) hereof.
- (b) A concise statement of the grounds on which the jurisdiction of this court is invoked, showing:
- (i) The date of the judgment or decree sought to be reviewed, and the time of its entry;
- (ii) The date of any order respecting a rehearing, and the date and terms of any order granting an extension of time within which to petition for certiorari; and
- (iii) The statutory provision believed to confer on this court jurisdiction to review the judgment or decree in question by writ of certiorari.
- (c) The questions presented for review, expressed in the terms and circumstances of the case but without unnecessary detail. The statement of a question presented will be deemed to include every subsidiary question fairly comprised therein. Only the questions set forth in the petition or fairly comprised therein will be considered by the court.

- (d) The constitutional provisions, treaties, statutes, ordinances, or regulations which the case involves, setting them out verbatim, and citing the volume and page where they may be found in the official edition. If the provisions involved are lengthy, their citation alone will suffice at this point, and their pertinent text shall be set forth in an appendix.
- (e) A concise statement of the case containing the facts material to the consideration of the questions presented.
- (f) If review of the judgment of a state court is sought, the statement of the case shall also specify the stage in the proceedings in the court of first instance and in the appellate court, at which, and the manner in which, the federal questions sought to be reviewed were raised; the method of raising them (e.g., by a pleading, by request to charge and exceptions, by assignment of error); and the way in which they were passed upon by the court; such pertinent quotations of specific portions of the record, or summary thereof, with specific reference to the places in the record where the matter appears (e.g., ruling on exception, portion of the court's charge and exception thereto, assignment of errors) as will show that the federal question was timely and properly raised so as to give this court jurisdiction to review the judgment on writ of certiorari.

Where the portions of the record relied upon under this subparagraph are voluminous, then they shall be included in an appendix to the petition, which may, if more convenient, be separately presented.

- (g) If review of the judgment of a federal court is sought, the statement of the case shall also show the basis for federal jurisdiction in the court of first instance.
- (h) A direct and concise argument amplifying the reasons relied on for the allowance of the writ. See Rule 19.
- (i) There shall be appended to the petition a copy of any opinions delivered upon the rendering of the judgment or decree sought to be reviewed, including all opinions of courts or administrative agencies in the case, and, if reference thereto is necessary to ascertain the grounds of the

judgment or decree, opinions in companion cases. The opinions shall include the caption showing the name of the court or agency issuing the same and the title and numbers of the case and the date of their entry. If whatever is required by this paragraph to be appended to the petition is voluminous, it may, if more convenient, be separately presented.

- (j) If review of the judgment or decree of a state court is sought, there shall also be appended to the petiton a copy of the judgment or decree in question and any order on rehearing; and, if review of the judgment or decree of a federal court is sought, there shall similarly be appended a copy of such judgment or decree and any order on rehearing, which may however be limited to the portions thereof sought to be reviewed. The judgments, decrees, or orders on rehearing shall include the caption showing the name of the court issuing the same, the title and number of the case, and the date of entry of such judgment, decree and order.
- The petition for writ of certiorari shall be printed in conformity with Rule 39.
 - 3. All contentions in support of a petition for writ of certiorari shall be set forth in the body of the petition, as provided in subparagraph (h) of paragraph 1 of this rule. No separate brief in support of a petition for writ of certiorari will be received, and the clerk will refuse to file any petition for writ of certiorari to which is annexed or appended any supporting brief.
 - 4. The failure of a petitioner to present with accuracy, brevity, and clearness whatever is essential to a ready and adequate understanding of the points requiring consideration will be a sufficient reason for denying his petition.
 - 5. Where several cases are sought to be reviewed on certiorari to the same court that involve identical or closely related questions, it shall suffice to file a single petition for writ of certiorari covering all the cases.

24*

BRIEF IN OPPOSITION—REPLY—SUPPLEMENTAL BRIEFS.

- 1. Counsel for the respondent shall have thirty days (unless enlarged by the court or a justice thereof, or by the clerk under the provisions of paragraph 5 of Rule 34), after receipt of a petition, within which to file forty printed copies of an opposing brief disclosing any matter or ground why the cause should not be reviewed by this court. See Rule 19. Such brief in opposition shall comply with Rule 39 and with the requirements of Rule 40 governing a respondent's brief, and shall be served as prescribed by Rule 33. In cases where the United States or any agency, officer or employee thereof is the respondent, the respondent shall have an additional twenty days to file the said opposing brief.
- 2. No motion by a respondent to dismiss a petition for writ of certiorari will be received. Objections to the jurisdiction of the court to grant writs of certiorari may be included in briefs in opposition to petitions therefor.
- 3. Upon the expiration of the period for filing the respondent's brief, or upon an express waiver of the right to file, or upon the actual filing of such brief in a shorter time, the petition and brief, if any, shall be distributed by the clerk to the court for its consideration.
- 4. Reply briefs addressed to arguments first raised in the briefs in opposition may be filed, but distribution under paragraph 3 hereof will not be delayed pending the filing of such briefs.
- 5. Any party may file a supplemental brief at any time while a petition for a writ of certiorari is pending calling attention to new cases or legislation or other intervening matter not available at the time of his last filing.

^{*}Revised on November 22, 1971

25.

ORDER GRANTING OR DENYING CERTIORARI.

- 1. Whenever a petition for writ of certiorari to review a decision of any court is granted, the clerk shall enter an order to that effect, and shall forthwith notify the court below and counsel of record of the granting of the petition. If the record has not previously been filed, the clerk of this court shall request the clerk of the court possessed of the record to certify it and transmit it to this court. A formal writ shall not issue unless specially directed.
- 2. Whenever application for a writ of certiorari to review a decision of any court is denied, the clerk shall enter an order to that effect, and shall forthwith notify the court below and counsel of record. The order of denial will not be suspended pending disposition of a petition for rehearing except by order of the court or of a justice thereof.

26. Use of Single Appendix.

After certiorari has been granted any portion of the record to which the parties wish to direct the court's particular attention shall be printed in a single appendix prepared by the petitioner under the procedures provided in Rule 36, but the fact that any part of the record has not been printed shall not prevent the parties or the court from relying on it.

27.

STAY PENDING REVIEW ON CERTIORARI.

Applications pursuant to 28 U.S.C. § 2101(f) to a justice of this court will normally not be entertained unless application for a stay has first been made to a judge of the court rendering the decision sought to be reviewed, or to such court, or unless the security offered below has been disapproved by such judge or court. All such applications are governed by Rules 50 and 51.

PART VI. JURISDICTION OF CERTIFIED QUESTIONS.

28.

QUESTIONS CERTIFIED BY A COURT OF APPEALS OR BY THE COURT OF CLAIMS.

- 1. Where a court of appeals or the Court of Claims shall certify to this court a question or proposition of law, concerning which it desires instruction for the proper decision of a cause, the certificate shall contain a statement of the nature of the cause and of the facts on which such question or proposition of law arises. Questions of fact cannot be certified. Only questions or propositions of law may be certified, and they must be distinct and definite.
- 2. If in a cause certified by a court of appeals it appears that there is special reason therefor, this court may on application, or on its own motion, require that the entire record be sent up, so that it may consider and decide the entire matter in controversy.

29.

PROCEDURE IN CERTIFIED CASES.

- 1. When a case is certified, the certificate itself constitutes the record. The clerk will upon receipt thereof from the court below notify the appellant in the court of appeals, or the plaintiff in the Court of Claims, who shall thereupon pay the docket fee, after which the case will be placed on the docket. If the appellant or plaintiff fails to pay the fee, the appellee or defendant may do so. The appearance of counsel for the party paying the fee shall be entered at the time of payment.
- After docketing, the certificate shall be submitted to the court for a preliminary examination to determine whether the case shall be set for argument or whether the certificate will be dismissed.
- 3. Any portion of the record to which the parties wish to direct the court's particular attention shall be printed in a single appendix prepared by the appellant or plaintiff in

the court below under the procedures provided in Rule 36, but the fact that any part of the record has not been printed shall not prevent the parties or the court from relying on it.

4. Briefs on the merits in cases on certificates shall comply with Rules 39, 40 and 41, except that the brief of the party who was appellant or plaintiff below shall be filed within forty-five days of the order setting the case down for argument.

PART VII. JURISDICTION TO ISSUE EXTRAORDINARY WRITS.

30.

Considerations Governing Issuance of Extraordinary Writs.

The issuance by the court of any writ authorized by 28 U.S.C. §1651(a) is not a matter of right but of sound discretion sparingly exercised. See the following cases, which are cited by way of illustration only: Ex parte Bollman and Swartwout, 4 Cranch 75; Ex parte Peru, 318 U.S. 578; Ex parte Abernathy, 320 U.S. 219; Ex parte Hawk, 321 U.S. 114; House v. Mayo, 324 U.S. 42; U.S. Alkali Export Assn. v. United States, 325 U.S. 196; DeBeers Consol. Mines v. United States, 325 U.S. 212; Ex parte Betz, 329 U.S. 672; Ex parte Fahey, 332 U.S. 258.

31.

PROCEDURE ON APPLICATIONS FOR EXTRAORDINARY WRITS.

1. The petiton in any proceeding seeking the issuance of a writ by this court authorized by 28 U.S.C. § 1651(a) or 28 U.S.C. § 2241 shall be prefaced by a motion for leave to file such petition, and both shall be printed. All contentions in support of the petition shall be included in the petition. The case will be placed upon the docket when forty copies of the printed papers, with proof of service as prescribed by Rule 33 (subject to paragraph 5 of this rule),

are filed with the clerk and the docket fee is paid. The appearance of counsel for the petitioner must be entered at this time.

- 2. If the petition seeks issuance of a common law writ of certiorari under 28 U.S.C. § 1651(a), there may also be filed, at the time of docketing, a certified copy of the record, including all proceedings in the court to which the writ is sought to be directed. However, the filing of such record is not required. The petition shall, except for the addition of the motion for leave to file, follow as far as may be the form for a petition for certiorari prescribed by Rule 23, and shall set forth with particularity why the relief sought is not available in any other court, or cannot be had through other appellate processes. The respondent may, within thirty days after receipt of the motion and petition, file forty printed copies of a brief in opposition, as provided in Rule 24.
- 3. If the petition seeks issuance of a writ of prohibition, a writ of mandamus, or both in the alternative, it shall set forth with particularity why the relief sought is not available in any other court, and there shall be appended to such petition a copy of the judgment or order in respect of which the writ is sought, including a copy of any opinion rendered in that connection, and such other papers as may be essential to an understanding of the petition. The petition shall follow, insofar as applicable, the form for the petition for writ of certiorari prescribed by Rule 23. The motion and petition shall be served on the judge or judges to whom the writ is sought to be directed, and shall also be served on every other party to the proceeding in respect of which relief is desired. The judge or judges, and the other parties, may, within thirty days after receipt of the motion and petition, file forty printed copies of a brief or briefs in opposition thereto, with proof of service. If the judge or iudges concerned do not desire to contest the motion and petition, they may so advise the clerk and all parties by letter. All parties, other than the judge or judges, who are served pursuant to this paragraph, shall also be deemed to

be respondents for all purposes in the proceeding in this court.

- 4. When briefs in opposition under paragraphs 2 and 3 of this rule have been filed, or when the time within which they may be filed has expired, or upon an express waiver of the right to file, the motion, petition, and briefs shall be distributed to the court by the clerk.
- 5. If the petition seeks issuance of an original writ of habeas corpus, it shall comply with the requirements of 28 U.S.C. § 2242, and in particular with the last paragraph thereof; and, if the relief sought is from the judgment of a state court, shall specifically set forth how and wherein the petitioner has exhausted his remedies in the state courts. See Ex parte Abernathy, 320 U.S. 219; Ex parte Hawk, 321 U.S. 114. Proceedings under this paragraph will be ex parte, unless the court requires the respondent to show cause why leave to file the petition for a writ of habeas corpus should not be granted. Neither refusal of leave to file, without more, nor an order of transfer under authority of 28 U.S.C. § 2241(b), is an adjudication on the merits, and the former action is to be taken as without prejudice to a further application to any other court for the relief sought.
- 6. If the court orders the cause set down for argument, the clerk will notify the parties whether additional briefs are required, when they must be filed, how much time has been allotted for oral argument, and, if the case involves a petition for common law certiorari, that the parties shall proceed to print an appendix pursuant to Rule 36.

32.

CERTIORARI TO CORRECT DIMINUTION OF RECORD ABOLISHED.

The writ of certiorari to correct diminution of the record is abolished.

PART VIII. PRACTICE.

33.

SERVICE AND SPECIAL RULE WHERE CONSTITUTIONALITY OF ACT OF CONGRESS IN ISSUE.

- 1. Whenever any pleading, motion, notice, brief or other document is required by these rules to be served, such service may be made personally or by mail on each adverse party. If the document to be served is printed, three copies shall be served on each other party separately represented in the proceeding. If the document is not printed, service of a single copy on each other party separately represented shall suffice. If personal, service shall consist of delivery, at the office of counsel of record, to counsel or a clerk therein. If by mail, it shall consist of depositing the same in a United States post office or mail box, with first class postage prepaid, addressed to counsel of record at his post office address. Where the person on whom service is to be made resides 500 miles or more from the person effecting service, such mailing must be made with air mail postage prepaid.
- 2. (a) If the United States or an officer or agency thereof is a party, service of all briefs, pleadings, notices and papers shall, notwithstanding the foregoing paragraph, be made upon the Solicitor General, Department of Justice, Washington, D. C. 20530. Where an agency of the United States authorized by law to appear in its own behalf is a party in addition to the United States, such agency shall also be served, in addition to the Solicitor General, in every case.
- (b) In any proceeding in whatever court arising wherein the constitutionality of any Act of Congress affecting the public interest is drawn in question and the United States or any agency, officer or employee thereof is not a party, all initial pleadings, motions or papers in this court shall recite that 28 U.S.C. § 2403 may be applicable and shall be served upon the Solicitor General, Department of Justice, Washington, D.C. 20530. In proceedings from any court of

the United States as defined by 28 U.S.C. § 451, such initial pleading, motion or paper shall state whether or not any such court has, pursuant to 28 U.S.C. § 2403, certified to the Attorney General the fact that the constitutionality of such Act of Congress was drawn in question.

- 3. Whenever proof of service is required by these rules, it must be stated that all parties required to be served have been served and such service may be shown, either by indorsement on the document served or by separate instrument, by any one of the methods set forth below; and it is not necessary that service on each party required to be served be effected in the same manner or evidenced by the same proof:
- (a) By an acknowledgment of service of the document in question, signed by counsel of record for the party served.
- (b) By a certificate of service of the document in question, reciting the fact and circumstances of service in compliance with the appropriate paragraph of this rule, such certificate to be signed by a member of the bar of this court representing the party in behalf of whom such service has been effected. If counsel certifying to such service has not up to that time entered his appearance in this court in respect of the cause in which such service is made, his appearance shall accompany the certificate of service if the same is to be filed in this court.
- (c) By an affidavit of service of the document in question, reciting the fact and circumstances of service in compliance with the appropriate paragraph of this rule, whenever such service is effected by any person not a member of the bar of this court.
- 4. Whenever proof of service is required by these rules, it must accompany or be indorsed upon the document in question at the time such document is presented to the clerk for filing. Any document filed with the clerk by or on behalf of counsel of record whose appearance has not previously been entered must be accompanied by an entry of appearance.

34.

COMPUTATION AND ENLARGEMENT OF TIME.

- 1. In computing any period of time prescribed or allowed by these rules, by order of court, or by any applicable statute, the day of the act, event, or default after which the designated period of time begins to run is not to be included. The last day of the period so computed is to be included, unless it is a Sunday or a legal holiday, in which event the period runs until the end of the next day which is neither a Sunday nor a holiday. A half holiday shall be considered as other days and not as a holiday.
- 2. Whenever any justice of this court or the clerk is empowered by law or under any provision of these rules to extend the time within which a party may petition for a writ of certiorari or docket an appeal or file any brief or paper, an application seeking such extension must be presented to the clerk within the period sought to be extended. Applications for extension of time to file petitions for certiorari or to docket appeals shall be submitted at least ten days before the expiration of the period sought to be extended and will not be granted except in the most extraordinary circumstances if filed during the last ten days of such period.
- 3. All applications seeking an extension of time within which a party may petition for a writ of certiorari or docket an appeal or file any brief or paper must be presented and served upon all other parties as provided in Rule 50, but such applications for extension of time, if once denied, may not be renewed before another justice after expiration of the period sought to be extended.
- 4. Whenever a justice or the clerk has granted an extension of time within which a party may petition for a writ of certiorari or docket an appeal or file any brief or paper it shall be the duty of the party to whom such extension is granted to give all other parties to the proceeding prompt notice thereof.
- 5. All applications for extensions of time to file briefs, motions, appendices or other papers, to designate parts of

records for printing in appendices, or otherwise to comply with time limits provided by these rules, except applications for extensions of time to file petitions for certiorari, to docket appeals, to petition for rehearings or to issue mandates shall in the first instance be acted upon by the clerk, whether addressed to him, to the court or to a justice. Any party aggrieved by the clerk's action on such application may request that it be submitted to a justice or to the court.

35. MOTIONS.

- Every motion to the court shall state clearly its object and the facts on which it is based. A brief in support of the motion (other than motions under Rule 31) may be filed therewith.
- 2. Motions and applications addressed to a single justice need not be printed, and only a typewritten original need be filed. Motions in actions within the court's original jurisdiction shall be printed, and sixty copies shall be filed. Motions to dismiss or affirm made under Rule 16, motions to bring up the entire record under Rule 28(2), motions for permission to file a brief amicus curiae, any motions the granting of which would be dispositive of the entire case or would affect the final judgment to be entered (other than a motion to docket or dismiss under Rule 14, or a motion for voluntary dismissal under Rule 60), and any motions to the court accompanied by a supporting brief, shall likewise be printed, and forty copies of the motion and of the brief, if any, shall be filed. All other motions to the court need not be printed, and it shall be sufficient to file a typewritten original and nine legible typewritten copies; but the court may by subsequent order require any such motion to be printed by the moving party.
- 3. Motions to the court shall be filed with the clerk, with proof of service unless ex parte in nature. For applications and motions addressed to a single justice, see Rule 50. No motion shall be presented in open court, other than

- a motion for admission to the bar, except when the proceeding to which it refers is being argued. Oral argument will not be heard on any motion unless the court specially assigns it therefor.
- 4. Action by the court or a justice on contested motions will ordinarily, but not always, be withheld to permit responses by opposing parties, but such responses shall be made as promptly as possible considering the nature of the relief asked and any asserted need for emergency action, and, in any event, shall be made within ten days unless otherwise ordered by the court or a justice, or by the clerk under the provisions of paragraph 5 of Rule 34. Responses to printed motions shall be printed if time permits.
- 5. Printed motions must comply with Rule 39 with respect to format, signatures, and index. Typewritten motions must similarly comply with Rule 47.

PRINTING OF APPENDICES.

- 1. In the absence of a stipulation pursuant to paragraph 4 below, the appellant or petitioner shall, within forty-five days after the order noting or postponing jurisdiction or of the order granting the writ of certiorari, prepare and file forty copies of an appendix to the briefs which shall contain: (1) the relevant docket entries in the proceeding below; (2) any relevant pleading, charge, finding or opinion; (3) the judgment, order or decision in question; and (4) any other parts of the record to which the parties wish to direct the court's particular attention. At the same time or promptly thereafter the appellant or petitioner shall file with the clerk a statement of the costs of preparing the appendix. The appellant or petitioner shall serve at least three copies of the appendix and a copy of the statement of costs on each of the other parties to the proceeding.
- 2. The parties are encouraged to agree as to the contents of the appendix. In the absence of agreement, not later than ten days after the order noting or postponing jurisdiction or of the order granting the writ of certiorari, the

appellant or petitioner shall serve on the appellee or respondent a designation of the parts of the record which he intends to include in the appendix and a statement of the issues which he intends to present for review. If in the judgment of the appellee or respondent the parts of the record designated by the appellant or petitioner are not sufficient, the appellee or respondent shall, within ten days after receipt of the designation, serve upon the appellant or petitioner a designation of additional parts to be included in the appendix. The appellant or petitioner shall include the parts thus designated in the appendix. In designating parts of the record for inclusion in the appendix, the parties shall have regard for the fact that the record on file with the clerk is always available to the court for reference and examination and shall not engage in unnecessary designation.

- 3. Unless the parties otherwise agree, the cost of producing the appendix shall initially be paid by the appellant or petitioner, but if the appellant or petitioner considers that parts of the record designated by the appellee or respondent for inclusion are unnecessary for the determination of the issues presented he may so advise the appellee or respondent and the appellee or respondent shall advance the cost of including such parts unless the court or a justice by appropriate order fixes the initial allocation of the expense of printing the appendix. The cost of producing the appendix shall be taxed as costs in the case, but if either party shall cause matter to be included in the appendix unnecessarily the court may impose the cost of producing such parts on the party.
- 4. If the parties shall so stipulate, or the court shall so order, preparation of the appendix may be deferred until after the briefs have been filed, and the appendix may be filed fourteen days after service of the brief of the appellee or respondent, or at least twenty days before the case is set for argument, whichever is later. If the preparation and filing of the appendix are thus deferred, the provisions of paragraphs 1, 2, and 3 of this rule shall apply, except that

the designations referred to therein shall be made by each party at the time his brief is served, and a statement of the issues presented shall be unnecessary.

- 5. If the deferred appendix authorized by paragraph 4 of this rule is employed, references in the briefs to the record may be to the pages of the parts of the record involved, in which event the original paging of each part of the record shall be indicated in the appendix by placing in brackets the number of each page at the place in the appendix where that page begins. Or if a party desires to refer in his brief directly to pages of the appendix, he may serve and file typewritten or page proof copies of his brief within the time required by Rule 41, with appropriate references to the pages of the parts of the record involved. In that event, within ten days after the appendix is filed he shall serve and file copies of the brief in the form prescribed by Rule 39 containing references to the pages of the appendix in place of or in addition to the initial references to the pages of the parts of the record involved. No other changes may be made in the brief as initially served and filed, except that typographical errors may be corrected.
- 6. At the beginning of the appendix there shall be inserted a list of the parts of the record which it contains in the order in which the parts are set out therein, with references to the pages of the appendix at which each part begins. The relevant docket entries shall be set out following the list of contents. Thereafter, other parts of the record shall be set out in chronological order. When matter contained in the reporter's transcript of proceedings is set out in the appendix, the page of the transcript at which such matter may be found shall be indicated in brackets immediately before the matter which is set out. Omissions in the text of papers or of the transcript must be indicated by asterisks. Immaterial formal matters (captions, subscriptions, acknowledgments, etc.) shall be omitted. A question and its answer may be contained in a single paragraph.
- 7. Exhibits designated for inclusion in the appendix may be contained in a separate volume, or volumes, suitably

indexed. The transcript of a proceeding before an administrative agency, board, commission or officer used in an action in the district court shall be regarded as an exhibit for the purpose of this paragraph.

- 8. The court may by order dispense with the requirement of an appendix and may permit cases to be heard on the original record, with such copies of the record, or relevant parts thereof, as the court may require.
- For good cause shown the time limits specified in this
 rule may be shortened or enlarged by the court, by a
 justice thereof, or by the clerk under the provisions of
 paragraph 5 of Rule 34.

37.

TRANSLATIONS.

Whenever any record transmitted to this court shall contain any document, paper, testimony, or other proceedings in a foreign language, without a translation of such document, paper, testimony, or other proceedings, made under the authority of the lower court, or admitted to be correct, the case shall be reported by the clerk, to the end that this court may order that a translation be supplied and, if necessary, printed as a part of the appendix.

38.

MODELS, DIAGRAMS, AND EXHIBITS OF MATERIAL.

- Models, diagrams, and exhibits of material forming part of the evidence taken in a case, and brought up to this court for its inspection, shall be placed in the custody of the clerk at least one week before the case is heard or submitted.
- 2. All such models, diagrams, and exhibits of material placed in the custody of the clerk must be taken away by the parties within forty days after the case is decided. When this is not done, it shall be the duty of the clerk to notify counsel to remove the articles forthwith; and if they are not removed within a reasonable time after such notice, the clerk shall destroy them, or make such other disposition of them as to him may seem best.

FORM OF APPENDICES, PETITIONS, BRIEFS, ETC.

- 1. All appendices, petitions, motions and briefs, printed for the use of the court must be in such form and size that they can be conveniently bound together, so as to make an ordinary octavo volume, having pages 6-1/8 by 9-1/4 inches and type matter 4-1/6 by 7-1/6 inches, except that appendices in patent cases may be printed in such size as is necessary to utilize copies of patent documents. They and all quotations contained therein, and the matter appearing on the covers, must be printed in clear type (never smaller than 11-point type) adequately leaded; and the paper must be opaque and unglazed. If footnotes are included, they may not be printed in type smaller than 9-point.
- 2. All printed documents presented to the court, other than appendices, must bear on the cover the name and post office address of the member of the bar of this court who is counsel of record for the party concerned, and upon whom service is to be made. The individual names of other counsel and, if desired, their post office addresses, may be added. The body of the document shall at its close bear the printed names of counsel of record and of such other individual counsel as may be desired. One copy of every printed motion filed with the clerk (other than a motion to dismiss or affirm under Rule 16) must in addition bear, at the appropriate place in the body thereof, the manuscript signature of counsel of record.
- 3. All printed documents presented to the court other than appendices, which in this respect are governed by Rule 36, shall, unless they are less than ten pages in length, be preceded by a subject index of the matter contained therein, with page references, and a table of the cases (alphabetically arranged), text books and statutes cited, with references to the pages where they are cited.
- 4. Printing, as the term is used in these rules, shall include any process capable of producing a clear black image on white paper but shall not include ordinary carbon copies. If papers are filed in a form which is not clearly

legible, the clerk will require that new copies be substituted, but the filing shall not thereby be deemed untimely.

40.

BRIEFS-IN GENERAL

- 1. Briefs of an appellant or petitioner on the merits shall be printed as prescribed in Rule 39, and shall contain in the order here indicated—
- (a) A reference to the official and unofficial reports of the opinions delivered in the courts below, if there were such and they have been reported.
- (b) A concise statement of the grounds on which the jurisdiction of this court is invoked, with citation to the statutory provision and to the time factors upon which such jurisdiction rests.
- (c) The constitutional provisions, treaties, statutes, ordinances and regulations which the case involves, setting them out verbatim, and citing the volume and page where they may be found in the official edition. If the provisions involved are lengthy, their citation alone will suffice at this point, and their pertinent text shall be set forth in an appendix.
- (d)(1) The questions presented for review, expressed in the terms and circumstances of the case but without unnecessary detail. The statement of a question presented will be deemed to include every subsidiary question fairly comprised therein.
- (2) The phrasing of the questions presented need not be identical with that set forth in the jurisdictional statement or the petition for certiorari, but the brief may not raise additional questions or change the substance of the questions already presented in those documents. Questions not presented according to this paragraph will be disregarded, save as the court, at its option, may notice a plain error not presented.
- (e) A concise statement of the case containing all that is material to the consideration of the questions presented,

with appropriate references to the appendix, e.g., (A. 12) or to the record, e.g., (R. 12).

- (f) In briefs on the merits, or in any briefs wherein the argument portion extends beyond twenty printed pages, a summary of argument, suitably paragraphed, which should be a succinct, but accurate and clear, condensation of the argument actually made in the body of the brief. It should not be a mere repetition of the headings under which the argument is arranged.
- (g) The argument, exhibiting clearly the points of fact and of law being presented, citing the authorities and statutes relied upon.
- (h) A conclusion, specifying with particularity the relief to which the party believes himself entitled.
- 2. Whenever, in the brief of any party, a reference is made to the appendix or the record, it must be accompanied by the appropriate page number. When the reference is to a part of the evidence, the page citation must be specific. If the reference is to an exhibit, both the page number at which the exhibit appears and at which it was offered in evidence must be indicated, e.g., (Pl. Ex. 14; R. 199, 2134).
- 3. The brief filed by an appellee or respondent shall conform to the foregoing requirements, except that no statement of the case need be made beyond what may be deemed necessary in correcting any inaccuracy or omission in the statement of the other side, and except that items (a), (b), (c) and (d) need not be included unless the appellee or respondent is dissatisfied with their presentation by the other side.
- 4. Reply briefs shall conform to such portions of this rule as are applicable to the briefs of an appellee or respondent, but need not contain a summary of argument, regardless of their length, if appropriately divided by topical headings.
- Briefs must be compact, logically arranged with proper headings, concise, and free from burdensome, irrelevant, immaterial, and scandalous matter. Briefs not comply-

ing with this paragraph may be disregarded and stricken by the court.

41.

BRIEFS ON THE MERITS-TIME FOR FILING.

- Counsel for the appellant or petitioner shall file with the clerk forty copies of his printed brief on the merits, within forty-five days of the order noting or postponing probable jurisdiction or of the order granting the writ of certiorari.
- Forty printed copies of the brief of the appellee or respondent shall be filed with the clerk within thirty days after the receipt by him of the brief filed by the appellant or petitioner.
- Reply briefs will be received up to three days before the case is called for hearing; but, since later filing may delay consideration of the case, only by leave of court thereafter.
- 4. The periods of time stated in paragraphs 1 and 2 of this rule may be enlarged as provided in Rule 34, upon motion duly made; or, if a case is advanced for hearing, the time for filing briefs may be abridged as circumstances shall require, pursuant to order of the court on its own or a party's motion.
- 5. Whenever a party desires to present late authorities, newly enacted legislation, or other intervening matters that were not available in time to have been included in his brief in chief, he may file forty printed copies of a supplemental brief, restricted to such new matter and otherwise in conformity with these rules, up to the time the case is called for hearing, or, by leave of court, thereafter.
- No brief will be received through the clerk or otherwise after a case has been argued or submitted, except upon special leave.
- No brief will be received by the clerk unless the same shall be accompanied by proof of service as required by Rule 33.

BRIEFS OF AN AMICUS CURIAE.

- 1. A brief of an amicus curiae prior to consideration of the jurisdictional statement or of the petition for writ of certiorari, filed with the consent of the parties, or a motion for leave to file when consent is refused, may be filed only if submitted a reasonable time prior to the consideration of the jurisdictional statement or of the petition for writ of certiorari. Such motions are not favored. Distribution to the court under the applicable rules of the jurisdictional statement or of the petition for writ of certiorari, and its consideration thereof, will not be delayed pending the receipt of such brief or the filing of such motion.
- A brief of an amicus curiae in cases before the court on the merits may be filed only after order of the court or when accompanied by written consent of all parties to the case and presented within the time allowed for the filing of the brief of the party supported.
- 3. When consent to the filing of a brief of an amicus curiae is refused by a party to the case, a motion for leave to file may timely be presented to the court. It shall concisely state the nature of the applicant's interest, set forth facts or questions of law that have not been, or reasons for believing that they will not adequately be, presented by the parties, and their relevancy to the disposition of the case; and it shall in no event exceed five printed pages in length. A party served with such motion may seasonably file an objection concisely stating the reasons for withholding consent.
- 4. Consent to the filing of a brief of an amicus curiae need not be had when the brief is presented for the United States sponsored by the Solicitor General; for any agency of the United States authorized by law to appear in its own behalf, sponsored by its appropriate legal representative; for a State, Territory, or Commonwealth sponsored by its attorney general; or for a political subdivision of a State, Territory, or Commonwealth sponsored by the authorized law officer thereof.

5. All briefs, motions, and responses filed under this rule shall be printed; shall comply with the applicable provisions of Rules 35, 39, and 40 (except that it shall be sufficient to set forth the interest of the amicus curiae, the argument, the summary of argument if required by Rule 40(1)(f) and the conclusion); and shall be accompanied by proof of service as required by Rule 33.

43.

CALL AND ORDER OF THE CALENDAR.

- 1. The clerk shall, at the commencement of each term, prepare a calendar, consisting of the cases that have become or will be available for argument, which shall be arranged in the first instance in the order in which they are ordered set down for argument, and which shall indicate the time allotted to each. The arrangement of cases on the calendar shall be subject to modification in the light of availability of appendices, extensions of time to file briefs, and of orders granting motions to advance or postpone or specially setting particular cases for argument. Cases will be calendared so that they will not normally be called for argument less than two weeks after the brief of the appellee or respondent has been filed. The clerk shall keep the calendar current throughout the term, adding cases as they are set down for argument, and making rearrangements as required. He shall periodically publish hearing lists in advance of each argument session, for the convenience of counsel and the information of the public.
- 2. Unless otherwise ordered, the court, on the second Monday of each term, will commence calling cases for argument in the order in which they stand on the calendar, and proceed from day to day during the term in the same order, except as hereinafter provided.
- Cases will not be called until they are actually reached for argument. The clerk will seasonably advise counsel when they are required to be present in court.
- Cases may be advanced or postponed by order of the court, upon motion duly made showing good cause therefor.

5. Two or more cases, involving the same question, may, on the court's own motion or by special permission on the motion or stipulation of the parties, be argued together as one case, or on such terms as may be prescribed.

44.

ORAL ARGUMENT.

- Oral argument should undertake to emphasize and clarify the written argument appearing in the briefs theretofore filed. The court looks with disfavor on any oral argument that is read from a prepared text.
- 2. The appellant or petitioner shall be entitled to open and conclude the argument. But when there are crossappeals or cross-writs of certiorari they shall be argued together as one case and in the time of one case, and the court will, by order seasonably made, advise the parties which one is to open and close.
- 3. Unless otherwise directed, one half hour on each side will be allowed for argument. Any request for additional time shall be presented not later than fifteen days after service of the petitioner's, or appellant's, brief on the merits by letter addressed to the clerk (copy to be sent opposing counsel), and shall set forth with specificity and conciseness why the case cannot be presented within the half hour limitation.
- 4. Unless additional time has been granted, one counsel only will be heard for each side, except by special permission when there are several parties on the same side. Divided arguments are not favored by the court.
- 5. In any case, and regardless of the number of counsel participating, a fair opening of the case shall be made by the party having the opening and closing.
- Oral argument will not be heard on behalf of any party for whom no brief has been filed.
- 7. Counsel for an amicus curiae whose brief has been duly filed pursuant to Rule 42 may, with the consent of a party, argue orally on the side of such party, provided that

neither the time nor the number of counsel permitted for oral argument on behalf of that party under the preceding paragraphs of this rule will thereby be exceeded. In the absence of such consent, argument by counsel for an amicus curiae may be made only by special leave of court, on motion particularly setting forth why such argument is thought to provide assistance to the court not otherwise available. Such motions, unless made on behalf of the United States or of a State, Territory, Commonwealth, or Possession, are not favored.

45.

SUBMISSION ON BRIEFS BY ONE OR BOTH PARTIES WITHOUT ORAL ARGUMENT.

- The court looks with disfavor on the submission of cases on briefs, without oral argument, and therefore may, notwithstanding such submission, require oral argument by the parties.
- When a case is called and no counsel appear to present argument, but briefs have been filed, the case will be treated as having been submitted.
- 3. When a case is called, if a brief has been filed for only one of the parties and no counsel appears to present oral argument for either party, the case will be regarded as submitted on that brief.

46.

JOINT OR SEVERAL APPEALS OR PETITIONS FOR WRITS OF CERTIORARI; SUMMONS AND SEVERANCE ABOLISHED.

Parties interested jointly, severally, or otherwise in a judgment may join in an appeal or a petition for writ of certiorari therefrom; or, without summons and severance, any one or more of them may appeal or petition separately or any two or more of them may join in an appeal or petition.

FORM OF TYPEWRITTEN PAPERS.

- 1. All papers specifically permitted by these rules to be presented to the court without being printed shall, subject to Rule 53(1), be typewritten or otherwise duplicated upon opaque, unglazed paper, 8½ by 13 inches in size (legal cap), and shall be stapled or bound at the upper left-hand corner. The typed matter, except quotations, must be double-spaced. When more than one original is required by any rule, the copies must be legible.
- The original copy of all typewritten motions and applications must be signed in manuscript by the party or by counsel, but, in a cause not yet docketed, such counsel need not be a member of the bar of this court.

48.

DEATH, SUBSTITUTION, AND REVIVOR—PUBLIC OFFICERS, SUBSTITUTION AND DESCRIPTION.

- 1. Whenever either party shall die after filing notice of appeal to this court or filing of petiton for writ of certiorari in this court, the proper representative of the deceased may appear and, upon motion, be substituted as a party to the proceeding. If such representative shall not voluntarily become a party, the other party may suggest the death on the record, and on motion obtain an order that, unless such representative shall become a party within a designated time, the party moving for such an order, if appellee or respondent, shall be entitled to have the appeal or petition for or writ of certiorari dismissed or the judgment vacated for mootness, as may be appropriate; and, if the party so moving be appellant or petitioner, shall be entitled to proceed as in other cases of nonappearance by appellee or respondent. Such substitution, or, in default thereof, such suggestions, must be made within six months after the death of the party, else the case shall abate.
- 2. Whenever, in the case of a suggestion made as provided in paragraph 1 of this rule, the case cannot be revived

in the court whose judgment is sought to be reviewed because the deceased party has no proper representative within the jurisdiction of that court, but does have a proper representative elsewhere, proceedings shall then be had as this court may direct.

- 3. When a public officer is a party to a proceeding here in his official capacity and during its pendency dies, resigns, or otherwise ceases to hold office, the action does not abate and his successor is automatically substituted as a party. Proceedings following the substitution shall be in the name of the substituted party, but any misnomer not affecting the substantial rights of the parties shall be disregarded. An order of substitution may be entered at any time, but the omission to enter such an order shall not affect the substitution.
- 4. When a public officer is a party in a proceeding here in his official capacity, he may be described as a party by his official title rather than by name; but the court may require his name to be added.

49.

CUSTODY OF PRISONERS IN HABEAS CORPUS PROCEEDINGS.

- 1. Pending review of a decision in a habeas corpus proceeding commenced before a court, justice or judge of the United States for the release of a prisoner, a person having custody of the prisoner shall not transfer custody to another unless such transfer is directed in accordance with the provisions of this rule. Upon application of a custodian showing a need therefor, the court, justice or judge rendering the decision may make an order authorizing transfer and providing for the substitution of the successor custodian as a party.
- Pending review of a decision failing or refusing to release a prisoner in such a proceeding, the prisoner may be detained in the custody from which release is sought, or in other appropriate custody, or may be enlarged upon his recognizance, with or without surety, as may appear fitting

to the court or justice or judge rendering the decision, or to the court of appeals or to this court, or to a judge or justice of either court.

- 3. Pending review of a decision ordering the release of a prisoner in such a proceeding, the prisoner shall be enlarged upon his recognizance, with or without surety, unless the court or justice or judge rendering the decision, or the court of appeals or this court, or a judge or justice of either court, shall otherwise order.
- 4. An initial order respecting the custody or enlargement of the prisoner, and any recognizance or surety taken, shall govern review in the court of appeals and in this court unless for special reasons shown to the court of appeals or to this court, or to a judge or justice of either court, the order shall be modified or an independent order respecting custody, enlargement or surety shall be made.

50.

APPLICATIONS TO INDIVIDUAL JUSTICES; PRACTICE IN CHAMBERS.

- All motions and applications addressed to individual justices shall normally be submitted to the clerk, who will promptly transmit them to the justice concerned. If oral argument on the application is desired, request therefor shall accompany the application.
- 2. All motions and applications addressed to individual justices shall be accompanied by proof of service on all other parties. In urgent cases, proof of telegraphic dispatch to such parties of notice that the motion, application, or request is being made will suffice.
- 3. The clerk will in due course advise all counsel concerned, by means as speedy as may be appropriate, of the time and place of the hearing, if any, or, if no hearing is requested or granted, of the disposition made of the motion or application.
- 4. During the term, applications will be addressed to the justice duly allotted to the circuit within which the case arises. The court or the chief justice will seasonably instruct

the clerk as to the distribution of applications during vacation, and whenever a circuit justice is temporarily absent or disabled.

- 5. A justice denying an application made to him will note his denial thereon. Thereafter, unless action on such application is by law restricted to the circuit justice, or is out of time under Rule 34(3), the party making the application may renew the same to any other justice, subject to the provisions of this rule. Except where the denial has been without prejudice, such renewed applications are not favored.
- Any justice to whom an application for a stay or for bail is submitted may refer the same to the court for determination.

51. STAYS.

- Stays may be granted by a justice of this court as permitted by law; and writs of injunction may be granted by any justice in cases where they might be granted by the court. For supersedeas on appeal, see Rule 18; for stay pending review on certiorari, see Rule 27.
- 2. All applications for stays or injunctions made pursuant to this or any other rule must show whether application for the relief sought has first been made to the appropriate court or courts below, or to a judge or judges thereof, and shall be submitted as provided in Rule 50. See Rules 18(2) and 27.
- 3. If an application for a stay addressed to the court is received in vacation, the clerk will refer it pursuant to Rule 50(4).

52. FEES.

In pursuance of 28 U.S.C. § 1911, the fees to be charged by the clerk of this court are fixed as follows:

(a) For docketing a case on appeal (except a motion to docket and dismiss under Rule 14(3), wherein the fee is \$25.00) or on petition for writ of certiorari or docketing any other proceeding, \$100.00, to be increased to \$150.00 in a case on appeal or writ of certiorari when oral argument is permitted.

(b) For making a copy (except a photographic reproduction) of any record or paper, and comparison thereof, 40 cents per page of 250 words or fraction thereof; for comparing for certification a copy (except a photographic reproduction) of any record or paper when such copy is furnished by the person requesting its certification, 10 cents for each page of 250 words or fraction thereof.

For a photographic reproduction and certification of any record or paper, 50 cents per page; and for comparing with the original thereof any photographic reproduction of any record or paper, when furnished by the person requesting its certification, 5 cents for each page, and 50 cents for each certificate.

- (c) For a certificate and seal, \$3.00.
- (d) For an admission to the Bar and certificate under seal, \$25.00.
- (e) For a duplicate certificate of an admission to the Bar under seal, \$10.00.

PART IX. SPECIAL PROCEEDINGS.

53.

PROCEEDINGS IN FORMA PAUPERIS.

- 1. A party desiring to proceed in this court in forma pauperis shall file a motion for leave so to proceed, together with his affidavit setting forth facts showing that he comes within the statutory requirements. See 28 U.S.C. § 1915; Adkins v. Dupont Co., 335 U.S. 331. One copy of each will suffice. Papers in cases presented under this rule should, whenever possible, comply with Rule 47.
- 2. With the motion and affidavit there shall be filed the appropriate substantive document—statement as to jurisdiction, petition for writ of certiorari, or motion for leave to file, as the case may be—which shall comply in all respects with the rules governing the same, except that it shall be sufficient to file a single copy thereof.

- 3. When the papers required by paragraphs 1 and 2 of this rule are presented to the clerk, accompanied by proof of service as prescribed by Rule 33, he will, without payment of any docket or other fees, file them, and place the case on the docket.
- 4. The appellee or respondent in a case in forma pauperis may respond in the same manner and within the same time as in any other case of the same nature, except that the filing of a single response, typewritten or otherwise duplicated, with proof of service as required by Rule 33, will suffice whenever petitioner or appellant has filed unprinted papers.
- 5. While making due allowance for cases presented under this rule by persons appearing pro se, the clerk will refuse to receive any motion for leave to proceed in forma pauperis when it and the papers submitted therewith do not comply with the substance of this court's rules, or when it appears that the accompanying papers are obviously out of time.
- 6. If, in a case presented under this rule, the court enters an order noting or postponing probable jurisdiction, or granting a writ of certiorari, and the case is set down for argument, the court will make such order respecting the furnishing of a record and the printing of an appendix as may be appropriate. The court may, in any case presented under this rule, require the furnishing of the record prior to its consideration of the motion papers.
- 7. Whenever the court appoints a member of the bar to serve as counsel for an indigent party, the briefs prepared by such counsel will, unless he requests otherwise, be printed under the supervision of the clerk; and the clerk will in any event reimburse such counsel for necessary travel expenses including first-class transportation from his home to Washington, D. C., and return in connection with the argument of the cause.
- 8. In any case arising on direct review of a judgment in a criminal case originating in a federal court where this court has granted certiorari or noted or postponed jurisdiction and where the defendant in the original proceeding is financially unable to obtain adequate representation or to meet the

necessary expenses in this court, the court will appoint counsel who may be compensated, and whose necessary expenses may be repaid, to the extent provided by the Criminal Justice Act of 1964 (78 Stat. 552; 18 U.S.C. § 3006A).

54.

VETERANS' AND SEAMEN'S CASES.

- 1. A veteran suing to establish reemployment rights under the provisions of Section 9(d) of the Universal Military Training and Service Act, as amended (50 U.S.C. App. § 459(d)), or under similar provisions of law exempting veterans from the payment of fees or court costs, may proceed upon typewritten papers as under Rule 53, except that the motion shall ask leave to proceed as a veteran, the affidavit shall set forth the moving party's status as a veteran, and the case will be placed on the docket.
- A seaman suing pursuant to 28 U.S.C. § 1916 may proceed without prepayment of fees or costs or furnishing security therefor, but he is not relieved of printing costs nor entitled to proceed on typewritten papers except by separate motion, or unless, by motion and affidavit, he brings himself within Rule 53.

PART X. DISPOSITION OF CAUSES.

55.

OPINIONS OF THE COURT.

- All opinions of the court shall be handed to the clerk immediately upon the delivery thereof. He shall cause the same to be printed and shall deliver a copy to the reporter of decisions.
- The original opinions shall be filed by the clerk for preservation.
- 3. Opinions printed under the supervision of the justices delivering the same need not be copied by the clerk into a book of records; but at the end of each term he shall cause them to be bound in a substantial manner, and when so bound they shall be deemed to have been recorded.

INTEREST AND DAMAGES.

- 1. Where judgments for the payment of money are affirmed, and interest is properly allowable, it shall be calculated from the date of the entry of the judgment below until the same is paid, at the same rate that similar judgments bear interest in the courts of the state where such judgment was rendered.
- 2. In all cases where an appeal delays proceedings on the judgment of the lower court, and appears to have been sued out merely for delay, damages at a rate not exceeding 10 per cent, in addition to interest, may be awarded upon the amount of the judgment.
- 3. In cases in admiralty, damages and interest may be allowed only if specially directed by the court.
- 4. Where a petition for writ of certiorari has been filed, and there appears to be no ground for granting such a writ, the court may, in appropriate cases, adjudge to the respondent resonable damages for his delay.

57. Costs.

- In all cases of affirmance of any judgment or decree by this court, costs shall be paid by appellant or petitioner unless otherwise ordered by the court.
- 2. In cases of reversal or vacating of any judgment or decree by this court, costs shall be allowed to the appellant or petitioner, unless otherwise ordered by the court. The cost of the transcript of record from the court below shall be a part of such costs, and be taxable in that court as costs in the case.
- The cost of printing the appendix in this court is a taxable item. The cost of printing briefs, motions, petitions, and jurisdictional statements is not a taxable item.
- 4. In cases where questions have been certified, including such cases where the certificate is dismissed, costs shall be equally divided unless otherwise ordered by the court; but where the entire record has been sent up (Rule 28, par. 2),

and a decision is rendered on the whole matter in controversy, costs shall be allowed as provided in paragraphs 1 and 2 of this rule.

- 5. In all actions commenced prior to July 18, 1966, no costs shall be allowed in this court either for or against the United States or an officer or agency thereof, except where specially authorized by statute and directed by the court. In all other actions, costs as provided in this rule shall be allowed for or against the United States or an officer or agent thereof (unless expressly waived or otherwise ordered by the court) except that no such costs shall be allowed in criminal cases.
- 6. When costs are allowed in this court, it shall be the duty of the clerk to insert the amount thereof in the body of the mandate, or other proper process, sent to the court below, and annex to the same the bill of items taxed in detail. The prevailing side in such a case is not to submit to the clerk any bill of costs.
- 7. In appropriate instances, the court may adjudge double costs.

58.

REHEARINGS.

1. A petition for rehearing of judgments or decisions other than those denying or granting certiorari, may be filed with the clerk in term time or in vacation, within twenty-five days after judgment or decision, unless the time is shortened or enlarged by the court or a justice thereof. Such petition must briefly and distinctly state its grounds; it must be supported by a certificate of counsel to the effect that it is presented in good faith and not for delay; it must be printed in conformity with Rule 39; and forty copies, one of which shall bear the manuscript signature of counsel to the certificate, must be filed, accompanied by proof of service as prescribed by Rule 33. A petition for rehearing is not subject to oral argument, and will not be granted, except at the instance of a justice who concurred in the judgment or decision and with the concurrence of a majority of the court.

- 2. A petition for rehearing of orders on petitions for writs of certiorari may be filed with the clerk in term time or vacation, subject to the requirements respecting time, printing, number of copies furnished, manuscript signature to certificate, and service, as provided in paragraph 1 of this rule. Any petition filed under this paragraph must briefly and distinctly state grounds which are confined to intervening circumstances of substantial or controlling effect (e.g., Sanitary Refrigerator Co. v. Winters, 280 U.S. 30, 34, footnote 1; Massey v. United States, 291 U.S. 608), or to other substantial grounds available to petitioner although not previously presented (e.g., Scribner-Schroth Co. v. Cleveland Trust Co., 305 U.S. 47, 50). Such petition is not subject to oral argument. A petition for rehearing filed under this paragraph must be supported by a certificate of counsel to the effect that it is presented in good faith and not for delay, and counsel must also certify that the petition is restricted to the grounds above specified.
- 3. No reply to a petition for rehearing will be received unless requested by the court. No petition for rehearing will be granted in the absence of such a request and an opportunity to submit a reply in response thereto.
- 4. Consecutive petitions for rehearings, and petitions for rehearing that are out of time under this rule, will not be received.

PROCESS; MANDATES.

- All process of this court shall be in the name of the President of the United States, and shall contain the given names, as well as the surnames, of the parties.
- 2. Subject to paragraph 3 of this rule, mandates shall issue as of course after the expiration of twenty-five days from the day the judgment is entered, unless the time is shortened or enlarged by an order of the court or of a justice thereof, or unless the parties stipulate that it be issued sooner. The filing of a petition for rehearing will, unless otherwise ordered, stay the mandate until disposition of such petition, and if the

petition is then denied, the mandate shall issue forthwith. When, however, a petition for rehearing is not acted upon prior to adjournment or is filed after the court adjourns, the judgment or mandate of the court will not be stayed unless specifically so ordered by the court or a justice thereof.

3. In cases coming from federal courts, a formal mandate shall not issue unless specially directed. In the absence of such direction, it shall suffice for the clerk to send to the proper court, within the time and under the conditions set out in paragraph 2 of this rule, a copy of the opinion or order of this court, and a certified copy of the judgment of this court, which in cases under this paragraph shall include provisions for the recovery of costs if any are awarded.

60.

DISMISSING CAUSES.

- Whenever the parties thereto shall, by their attorneys of record, file with the clerk an agreement in writing that an appeal, petition for or writ of certiorari, or motion for leave to file or petition for an extraordinary writ be dismissed, specifying the terms as respects costs, and shall pay to the clerk any fees that may be due him, the clerk shall, without further reference to the court, enter an order of dismissal.
- 2. Whenever an appellant or petitioner in this court shall, by his attorney of record, file with the clerk a motion to dismiss a proceeding to which he is a party, with proof of service as prescribed by Rule 33, and shall tender to the clerk any fees and costs that may be due, the adverse party may within fifteen days after service thereof file an objection, limited to the quantum of damages and costs in this court alleged to be payable, or, in a proper case, to a showing that the moving party does not represent all appellants or petitioners if there are more than one. The clerk will refuse to receive any objection not so limited.
- Where the objection goes to the standing of the moving party to represent the entire side, the party moving for dismissal may within ten days thereafter file a reply, after which

time the matter shall be laid before the court for its determination.

- 4. If no objection is filed, or if upon objection going only to the quantum of damages and costs in this court, the party moving for dismissal shall within ten days thereafter tender the whole of such additional damages and costs demanded, the clerk shall, without further reference to the court, enter an order of dismissal. If, after objection as to quantum of damages and costs in this court, the moving party does not respond with such a tender, then the clerk shall report the matter to the court for its determination.
- No mandate or other process shall issue on a dismissal under this rule without an order of the court.

PART XI. APPLICATION OF TERMS.

61.

TERM "STATE COURT" INCLUDES SUPREME COURT OF PUERTO RICO.

The term "state court" when used in these rules includes the Supreme Court of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, and references in these rules to the law and statutes of a state include the law and statutes of the Comonwealth of Puerto Rico.

PART XII. EFFECTIVE DATE.

62.

EFFECTIVE DATE OF AMENDMENTS.

The amendments to these rules adopted June 15, 1970, shall become effective July 1, 1970.



INDEX TO RULES.

ABATEMENT. See Death.	Rule	Page
ADJOURNMENT.		
Absence of quorum, adjournment in Clerk may be directed to announce adjournment. End of term, all cases on docket continued to	4(3) 4(4)	2 2
next term	3(3)	2
ment	4(4) 4(1)	2 2
ADMIRALTY.		
Damages and interest allowed only if court directs	56(3)	51
ADMISSION TO BAR.		
Affirmation, form of affirmation upon admission to bar	5(4)	3
Application for admission to bar, form of	5(2)	3
Fee for admission to bar		48
Motion for admission to bar		3, 4
to bar	_ 0.00	3
Procedure for admission to bar	5 5(1)	3
ADVANCEMENT.		
Advancement of cases on calendar	43(4)	41
AMICUS CURIAE.		
Argument on behalf of, when may be made	44(7)	42
Briefs of	02544	40
Motion for leave to file brief	42(4) 42(3)	40 40
APPEAL.		
Appellees supporting appellants to meet time		
limitations of appellants		6
Appendix, use of single	36	14 32
Appendix, preparation of	12	7
when raised		28

APPEAL-Continued.	Rule	Page
Delay, damages where appeal taken merely for		
delay	56(2)	51
Dismissal for non-prosecution	14	9
Distribution of appeal papers to court by clerk.	16(3)	13
District court, appeal from to this court in crim-		
inal case	11(2)	7
Docketing case on appeal	13	8
Extension of time to docket 13(1),		8, 30
How taken		6
Joint or several judgments, appeal from	The state of the s	43
Jurisdictional statement	Control of the Contro	9, 10
Jurisdictional statement, number to be served.		28
Jurisdiction, noting or postponing		14
Motion to dismiss or affirm		12
Multiple appeals from same judgment, single		100
record sufficient	12(4)	8
Notice of appeal, requirements		6
Notice of appeal, where and when to be filed		6,7
Notification to appellees of docketing		9
Original papers, provision for inspection		8
	10(4)	6
Postponement of consideration of question of	10(1)	Ü
jurisdiction, effect of	16(6)	14
Probable jurisdiction, noting or postponing		14
Record, certification and transmission of		7
State courts, appeal from 10(3),		
Statement of jurisdiction		
Stay of judgment, appeal from	18	9, 10 14
Supersedeas on appeal		14
Time for taking appeal		7
Transcript of record	12(2)	
	12(2)	8
APPENDIX.		
Agreement as to contents encouraged	36(2)	32
Contents and arrangement	(2)(6)	32, 34
Cost to be met by appellant or petitioner initially.		33
Cost to be taxed as costs	36(3)	33
Exhibits to be separately printed	36(7)	34
Extension of time for filing	36(9)	35
Form of	36(6)	34
Original Record, court may proceed on		35
Preparation of		32
Time for designating contents 36(2)		32, 33, 35
Time for filing		32, 33, 35
The state of the s		

APPENDIX—Continued	Rule	Page
Use of, when jurisdiction of appeal noted or	5.A	
postponed	17	14
Use of, when certiorari granted	26	23
Use of, in certified cases	29(3)	24
APPEARANCE.		
Counsel filing any document	33(4)	29
Counsel for appellant	13(2)	9
Counsel for petitioner for certiorari Counsel for petitioner in application for extraor-	21(3)	17
dinary writ	31(1)	25
Counsel for plaintiff in original action	9(4)	5
Counsel in certified cases	29(1)	24
ARGUMENT.		
Additional time, request for	44(4)	42
made	44(7)	42
Argument on motions addressed to individual		
Justices	1), (3)	46
Argument together of two or more cases involv-	20.002	
ing same question		42
Certified cases		24
Court may require oral argument of case Cross-appeals and cross-writs of certiorari, order	45(1)	43
of argument	44(2)	42
Divided arguments not favored		42
Extraordinary writs, arguments in proceedings	(.)	
for	31(6)	27
Fair opening required		42
Final date when cases to be called for argument.		2
No argument sessions on Fridays or Saturdays.		2
Number of counsel who will be heard	44(4)	42
Oral argument generally	The state of the s	42
Party for whom no brief has been filed, no oral		
argument will be heard	44(6)	42
Submission of case without oral argument	45	43
Time allowed for oral argument, amount of		42
Times for hearing arguments at open sessions.		2
ATTORNEYS.		
Admission to practice in this court	5,6	3,4
Appointed counsel, reimbursement for necessary		
expenses	53(7)	49

ATTORNEYS-Continued.	Rule	Page
Appointment as counsel for indigent party Attorney of record, foreign attorney not author-	53(7)	49
ized to act as	6	4
Compensation under Criminal Justice Act	53(8)	49
Criminal Justice Act, compensation under	The second secon	49
Disbarment		4
Fee of clerk for admission to bar Foreign attorney may be specially admitted for	52(d)	48
particular case	6	4
Form of application for admission to practice.	5(2)	3
Good character requisite to admission to practice.	5(1)	3
Law clerks to justices not to practice	7	4
Oath or affirmation upon admission to practice. Oral motion in open court, admissions granted	5(4)	3
only upon	5(3)	3
Requisites to admission to practice	5(1), (2)	3
Secretaries to justices not to practice	7	4
BAIL.		
Applications to individual justices Custody of prisoners in habeas corpus proceed-	50	46
ings	49	45
Justice may refer application to court	50(6)	47
BOND.		
Custody of prisoners in habeas corpus proceed-		
ings	49	45
Supersedeas bond		14
Supersedeas bond, amount of	18	14
BRIEFS.		
Abridgment of time for filing	41(4)	39
required for filing brief	41(6)	39
Amicus curiae, briefs of	42	40
Brief of appellee or respondent, requirements.	40(3)	38
Briefs on merits, contents of		37
Briefs on merits, required to be printed	40(1)	37
Certified cases, briefs on merits in	29(4)	25
Constitutionality of Act of Congress, procedure		77
when issue raised		28
Enlargement of time for filing		39
Extraordinary writs, briefs in opposition to peti-		
tion	31(2), (3)	26

BRIEFS-Continued	Rule	Page
General requirements	40(5)	38
Motions, briefs in opposition to		32
Number of copies required	41(1),(2)	
Opposing briefs to petitions or motions	(-), (-)	
16(4), 24(1)	35(4)	13, 22, 32
Printing of briefs on merits		36, 37
Proof of service, requirement as to	41(7)	39
References to appendix or record		38
Reply briefs, certiorari	24(4)	22
Reply briefs, requirements	40(4)	38
Reply briefs, time for filing	41(2)	39
Scandalous matter, briefs must be free from	41(5)	38
Service Number of copies	22(1)	28
Service—Number of copies		
Striking by court, brief not complying with rule.	40(5)	38
Submission of cases on briefs	41(5)	43
Supplemental briefs	,41(3)	14, 22, 39
Time for filing briefs on merits	41	39
CALENDAR.		
Advancing or postponing cases	43(4)	41
Call and order of calendar	43	41
Two-week interval customary between answer-		
ing briefs and argument		41
CERTIFIED QUESTIONS.	(-)	
	20(2)	24
Appendix, use of	29(3)	24
Application for direction that entire record be	20(2)	
sent up		24
Argument, setting case for argument		24
Briefs on merits		25
Certificate, what it shall contain		24
Costs, allowance of		51
Entire record may be ordered sent up		24
Printing of appendix		24
Procedure in certified cases	29	24
Record, certificate constitutes record in certi-	20(1)	24
fied case	The state of the s	24
Requirements for certified questions	28(1), (2)	24
CERTIORARI.		
Appendix, use of	26	23
Before judgment in court of appeals	20	16
Brief in opposition to petition		22
Brief in support of petition, separate brief barred.		21

CERTIORARI-Continued	Rule	Page
Common law writ of certiorari	31(2)	26
Conflicting decisions of courts of appeals		16
Considerations governing review on certiorari	The same of the sa	15
Constitutionality of Act of Congress, procedure		
when issue raised	33(2)(b)	28
Court of Claims decisions		16
Court of Customs and Patent Appeals decisions.		16
Courts of appeals decisions		16
Delay, damages to respondent for		51
Denial for insufficiency of petition		21
Denial not suspended by petition for rehearing.		23
Distribution of papers to court by clerk	1.5051	22
Docketing of cases		17
Extension of time for petitioning for writ		
22(1), (2), (4),	34(2)	18, 19, 30
How review on certiorari sought		17
Motion to dismiss petition barred	24(2)	22
Nature of review on writ of certiorari		15
Objections to jurisdiction		22
Opposition, Brief in		22
Order granting or denying certiorari		23
Parties to proceeding in this court		17
Petition for certiorari, contents of		19
Petition for certiorari, number to be served		28
Petition for certiorari to be printed		21
Petition for certiorari, when single petition suf-	20(2)	21
ficient for review of several cases	23(5)	21
Printing and distribution of appendix		32
Procedure in certiorari proceeding		15-23
Record, certification and filing		17
Reply or supplemental briefs		22
Respondent may file additional portions of		
Respondents supporting petitioners to meet time	7.4	17
limitations of petitions	21(4)	17
Review on writ of certiorari	19-27	15-23
State court decisions 19(1)(a),	22(1), (3)	
Stay pending review on certiorari	24(5)	23
Supplemental briefs		22
Time for petitioning for writ		18
To correct diminution of record, abolished		27
Transcript of record, filing of	21(1)	17
CHAMBERS.		
Practice in chambers	50	46

RULES OF THE SUPREME COUL	RT	63
CLERK.	Rule	Page
Extensions of time, authority to grant Fees to be charged by clerk, table of	34(5) 52	30 47
Office at seat of Government	1(1)	1
Office hours of clerk's office		50
may not be withdrawn by litigants Original records and papers, removal from office		1
Recesses and adjournments of court, clerk may	1(2)	1
be directed to announce		2
COMPUTATION OF TIME.	- (-)	
How time computed	34(1)	30
CONSOLIDATION.		
Consolidation of cases for argument, where same question presented		42
CONSTITUTIONALITY OF ACT OF CONGRE	SS.	
Procedure where United States not a party	33(2)(b)	28
CONTINUANCE.		
End of term, all docketed cases continued to next term		2
COSTS.		
Assessment and payment of costs		51
Certified cases, allowance of costs Dismissal of appeal for non-prosecution, order		51
for costs		52
Mandate, clerk to state amount of costs in		52
Printing of appendix, to whom cost charged		33
Seamen's cases		50
United States, costs for or against Veterans' cases		52 50
COURT OF CLAIMS.		
Certiorari to review judgments		16 24
COURT OF CUSTOMS AND PATENT APPEAL	LS.	
Certiorari to review judgments	19(2)	16

COURT OF APPEALS.	Rule	Page
Questions certified by court of appeals	28-29	24
Review by appeal	10-18	6-14
Review by certiorari	19-27	15-23
CRIMINAL JUSTICE ACT.		
Compensation of attorneys under	53(8)	49
CUSTODY OF PRISONERS. See Habeas Corpu	IS.	
DAMAGES.		
Admiralty cases, damages allowed only if court		
directs	56(3)	51
Award of damages to respondent where petition	55(4)	51
for certiorari without basis	30(4)	31
for delay	56(2)	51
DEATH.	20(2)	
	10	4.4
Death of party, procedure upon Public officer, procedure on death of		44
Revivor of case		43
DELAY.		
Damages may be adjudged to respondent on cer-		
tiorari, when	56(4)	51
Damages where appeal taken merely for delay.	56(2)	51
DIAGRAMS.		
Diagrams in evidence in case, custody of clerk.	38	35
DISBARMENT.		
Disbarment of members of bar in this court	8	4
Disbarment order, concurrence of majority of		
participating justices required	8	4
DISMISSAL.		
Agreement of parties in writing	60(1)	54
Appeals, dismissal for non-prosecution Clerk may enter dismissal order without refer-		9
ence to court, when	60(1), (4)	54, 55
Dismissal of causes generally	60	54
orders		55
Objection to dismissal	0(2)(3)(4)	54, 55
	(-)/(-)/(-)	54,55

DOCKET.	Rule	Page
Continuance to next term of cases on docket at		
end of term	3(3)	2
DOCKETING CASES.		
Appeal, docketing cases on	13	8
Certified cases, docketing of	29(1)	24
Certiorari, docketing cases on	21(2)	17
Clerk's fee	52(a)	47
Enlargement of time for docketing appeal Notification of docketing, duty of appellant	13(1)	8
Original cases, docketing of	9(4)	5
Time for docketing appeal		8
EFFECTIVE DATE.		14.5
Effective date of amendments	62	55
	-	
EXHIBITS.		
Exhibits in evidence in case, custody of clerk.	38	35
EXTENSION OF TIME.		
Appeal, extension of time for docketing	- 1 CC -	8
Briefs, extension of time for filing	34(5)	30
Certiorari, application for extension of time for	22(4)	10
petitioning for writ		19
Clerk may grant extensions of time		30
Duty of party to whom extension of time is	0.(0)	50
granted	34(4)	30
Extension of time generally		30
EXTRAORDINARY WRITS.		
Certiorari, common law writs of	31(2)	26
Considerations governing issuance	Contract of the contract of th	25
Constitutionality of Act of Congress, procedure		
when issue raised		28
Habeas corpus, writ of		27
Mandamus, writ of		26
Motion for leave to file petition		25 25
Petition for extraordinary writ		25
Prohibition, writ of		26
Sparingly issued		25
phonon man in the state of the		

FEES. See also Costs.	Rule	Page
Docket fee, when payment to be made Seamen's cases	54(2) 52	9, 17 50 47 50
FORMA PAUPERIS.		
Proceedings in forma pauperis		48 49
HABEAS CORPUS.		
Custody of prisoners		45 27
IN FORMA PAUPERIS.		
Proceedings in forma pauperis	53 53(8)	48 49
INJUNCTION.		
Application for injunction must show whether application has first been made to court below. Justice may grant writ, when		47 47
INTEREST.		
Admiralty cases	The state of the s	51 51
JOINT JUDGMENT.		
Appeal from	46	43
JUDGMENTS.		
Damages where appeal taken merely for delay. Interest on judgments, calculation of Joint or several judgment, appeal from	56(1)	51 51 43
JURISDICTIONAL STATEMENT.		
Contents of		10 13
suffices	33 15(2) 13(2)	12 28 12 9

JUSTICES.	Rule	Page
Application for extension of time to petition		
for certiorari, requirements for	22(4), 34(2)	
Applications to individual justices	50	46
Chambers, proceedings in	50	46
Custody of prisoners in habeas corpus proceed-	10	45
ings, orders relative to	49	45
Extensions of time, applications must be filed	24(2)	20
before expiration of limit	34(2)	30
Extensions of time for appeal or certiorari to be	24(2)	30
filed 10 days before expiration of limit	34(2)	30
Extension of time, party to whom justice grants		
extension has duty to notify promptly all other parties	34(4)	20
이 그리고 그리는 사람들이 가는 바람들이 없는 것이 되었다면 그리고 있다면 하는데 되었다면 하는데 되었다면 하는데 되었다면 하는데 되었다면 다른데 되었다면 되었다면 하는데 되었다면 되었다면 하는데		30
Extension of time, must comply with Rule 50. Extension of time, when application once denied	34(3)	30
may not, after expiration of time, be renewed		
before another justice	34(3)	30
Hearings before individual justices		46
Injunction, when justice may issue		47
Majority required for order of disbarment		4
Motions addressed to individual justices		46
Quorum, justice may adjourn court in absence	00	
of	4(3)	2
Reference to court, justice may refer application	.(-)	
for stay or for bail to court	50(6)	47
Rehearings, petition for rehearing will not be		
granted except at instance of a justice who		
concurred	58(1)	52
Stay on appeal, application to justice		14
Stay pending review on certiorari, application to		
justice	27	23
Stays generally	51	47
Time for applying for certiorari, justice may		and the same
extend 22(1), (2), 34(2)	18, 30
Time for docketing case, justice may extend	13(1), 34(2)	8, 30
LAW CLERKS.		
Barred from ever participating in case pending		
during service	7	4
Practice as attorney in any court or before any		
government agency forbidden		4
Practice as attorney in this court barred for two		
years after separation	7	4

LIBRARY.	Rule	Page
Books not to be removed from building	2(3)	2
Regulations governing library		2
To whom open		1
MANDAMUS.		
Writ of	31(3)	26
MANDATE.		
Cases from federal courts, formal mandate will		
not issue unless directed	59(3)	54
Mandate does not issue on denial of petition for	25(2)	22
certiorari	25(2)	23
Mandate not to issue upon dismissal of cause	60(5)	55
unless court orders		53
Petition for rehearing, when filing stays mandate. When mandates issue		
MARSHAL.	37(2),(3)	53, 54
Court may direct marshal to announce recesses and adjournments	4(4)	2
MODELS.		
Models forming part of evidence in case, custody of clerk	38	35
MOTIONS.		
Admission of foreign attorney for particular		
case	6	4
Admissions to practice granted only upon oral		
motion	5(3)	3
Argument, oral argument on motions not to be		
heard unless court orders		31
Brief in opposition		32
Brief in support of motion	35(1)	31
Distribution to court of motion to dismiss or	16(2)	12
affirm		13
Filing with clerk	33(3)	31
Motion for leave to file application for extraor- dinary writ	31(1)	25
Motions addressed to individual justices, proce-	51(1)	
dure upon	50	46
Motion to affirm		12
Motion to affirm may be united with motion to		
dismiss	16(1)	12

MOTIONS-Continued.	Rule	Page
Motion to dismiss	16	12
Motion to dismiss or affirm		12
Opposing briefs		
Oral argument, not to be heard unless court		,
orders	35(3)	31
Presenting in open court, limited		31
Printed motions, compliance required with rule		
as to printed briefs	35(5)	32
Printed motions, form and style of	39	36
Printing of motion to dismiss or affirm		13
Printing, when required		31
Proof of service		31
Proof of service of motion to dismiss or affirm.	16(2)	13
Requirements as to motions generally		31
Service required	34(3), 50(2)	
Special rule when constitutionality of Act of		
Congress in issue and United States not a		
party	33(2)(b)	28
Time for response	35(4)	32
Typewritten motions, forms of	35(5)	32
Typewritten motions, when permitted		31
NOTICE.		
Admission of foreign attorney for particular		
case, notice required	6	4
Notice of appeal	10(1),(2),(3)	6
Notification of court below and counsel of order		
granting or denying certiorari	25	23
NOTIFICATION.		
Duty of appellant to notify appellee of docket-	10(0)	
ing of appeal	13(3)	9
Duty of petitioner to notify respondent of filing	21/2)	17
of certiorari		17
Duty to notify parties of extension of time	34(4)	30
OATH.		
Form of oath upon admission of attorney to		
practice	5(4)	3
OPINIONS.		
Clerk to file original opinions	55(2)	50
Clerk to have opinions bound		50
Clerk to have opinions printed		50
		-

ORAL ARGUMENT. See Argument.	Rule	Page
ORIGINAL ACTIONS.		
Additional pleadings	9(4)	5
Briefs	9(5)	5 5
when issue raised		28
Defendant, time for serving summons on	9(8)	6
Docket fee	9(4)	5
Motion for leave to file	9(4) 9(3)	5
Procedure in original actions	9	5
Process against State, served on governor and	,	3
attorney general	9(7)	5
Rules of Civil Procedure as guide to procedure		-
in original actions	9(2)	5
Summons, service on defendant	9(8)	6
PARTIES.		
Parties to appeal	10(4)	6
Parties to certiorari proceeding		17
PETITION.		
Petition for certiorari	23	19
Petitions for extraordinary writs	30-31	25
Printed petitions, form and style of	39(1)	36
POSTPONEMENT.		
Postponement of cases on calendar	43(4)	41
PRINTING.		
Appendix	39(1)	36
Certified cases, printing of appendix and briefs.	29(3), (4)	24, 25
Clerk shall refuse to receive document not legible.		36
Cost of printing appendix		33
Definition		36
Designation of portions of record to be printed.	36(2)	32
Form of printed documents	39	36
Jurisdictional statements	15(2)	12
Motions to de printed, when	16	31 12
Petitions for certiorari	23(2)	21
Petitions for rehearing	58(1), (2)	52, 53
Petitions for extraordinary writs	31	25
Style of printing documents	20	36

RULES OF THE SUPREME COURT	71
PROBABLE JURISDICTION. Rule	Page
Order noting probable jurisdiction 16(6) 14
PROCESS. See also Service; Summons.	
Form of process of this court	53
PROHIBITION.	
Writ of prohibition) 26
PROOF OF SERVICE.	
Briefs, requirement of proof of service 41(7	39
How shown	
Jurisdictional statement on appeal 13(2)	
Original actions	
Proof must state that all parties served 33(3)) 29
When required must accompany document at time of filing with clerk) 29
PUBLIC OFFICERS.	,
May be described by title) 45
Officer who has ceased to hold office, proceed-	·
ings) 45
PUERTO RICO.	
Included in term State in these rules 61	55
QUORUM.	
Absence of quorum, adjournment in 4(3	2
RECESS. See also Adjournment; Sessions.	
Clerk or marshal may be directed to announce. 4(4) 2
RECORDS.	
Certification and transmission by lower court. 12, 2	1 7, 17
Certified cases, certificate constitutes record 29(1 Cost of printing appendix charged to party	
against whom costs are taxed 36(3	33
Foreign-language matter, translation	35
record sufficient	
Original papers, provision for inspection 12(3	
Reference to record in briefs 40(2) 38
REHEARING.	
Consecutive petitions will not be received 58(4) Oral argument, petition for rehearing not sub-	53
ject to 58(1)), (2) 52, 53

REHEARING-Continued.	Rule	Page
Petition for rehearing, requirements as to	58(1),(2)	52, 53
Reply to petition		53
Time for filing		52, 53
When petition for hearing may be granted	58(1)	52
REPORTER OF DECISIONS.		
Opinions of court, clerk to deliver copy to reporter of decisions		50
REVIVOR.		
Revivor of cases	48	44
RULES OF CIVIL PROCEDURE.	0.15	
Rules of Civil Procedure as guide to procedure in original actions	9(2)	5
RULES OF THIS COURT.	>(2)	
Effective date of amendments	62	55
SEAMEN.		
Suits by seamen	54(2)	50
SECRETARIES TO JUSTICES.		
Barred from ever participating in case pending		
during service	7	4
Practice as attorney in any court or before any		
government agency forbidden	7	4
Practice as attorney in this court barred for two years after separation	7	4
	,	4
SERVICE.	22(1)	
Air mail, when required		28
How made		28 28
Number of copies		28
Proof of service, how shown		29
Proof of service of briefs, requirement		39
Proof of service, when required must accompany		
document at time of filing	33(4)	29
Solicitor General, service upon when constitu-		
tionality of Act of Congress in issue and	22(2)(1)	20
United States not a party	33(2)(8)	28
States or agency is party	33(2)(2)	28
State as adverse party in original action, service		40
on governor and attorney general		5,6

STALE SHARE AND ADDRESS.			
RULES OF THE SUPREME COUL	RT	73	
SERVICE-Continued.	Rule	Page	
United States or agency, service on	33(2)	28	
SESSION.			
Hours when open sessions held	4(1)	2	
No sessions on Fridays or Saturdays		2	
SEVERANCE.			
Summons and severance abolished	46	43	
SOLICITOR GENERAL.			
Service on Solicitor General when constitution-			
ality of Act of Congress in issue and United		20	
States not a party	33(2)(b)	28	
Service on Solicitor General where United States	22(2)(4)	28	
or agency is party	33(2)(a)	20	
STATE COURTS.			
Appeal from state court in criminal case, time		_	
for taking		7	
Appeal from state court, time for taking Appeal from state court, where notice of appeal	11	,	
filed		6	
Certiorari to review state court judgments 19,	22(1), (3)	15, 18	
Puerto Rico Supreme Court included in term "state court" in rules	61	55	
	01	33	
STATEMENT AS TO JURISDICTION. See Jurisdictional Statement.			
STAY.			
	10	14	
Appeal, stay of judgment on	10	14	
cation has been made below	51(2)	47	
Application for stay, to whom made		15, 23	
Certiorari, stay pending review on		23	
Justice may grant stay, when	51(1)	47	
Justice may refer application to court		47	
Stay of judgment on appeal		14	
Stay pending review on certiorari		23	
Vacation, receipt of application in	51(3)	47	
STIPULATION.			
Appendix, deferred preparation of		33	
Dismissal of appeal by stipulation of parties		9	
Portion of record to be printed as appendix		32	
Printing of appendix, deferred	30(4)	33	

SUBMISSION.	Rule	Page
Submission of cases on briefs without oral argu-	1.2.2	42
ment	45	43
SUBSTITUTION.		
Public officers	48(3)	45
Substitution of parties		44
SUMMONS.		
Form of process of this court	59(1)	53
Process against State in original actions		5
Service on defendant in original actions	9(8)	6
Summons and severance abolished	46	43
SUPERSEDEAS.		
Application for	18(2)	15
Bond	18	14
On appeal		14
TERM.		
Adjourned terms	3(1)	2
Annual term to begin first Monday in October.		2
End of term, all docketed cases continued	2.13.2.2.2.2.	2
Final date for argument or submission of cases,		
to be announced	3(2)	2
Special terms	3(1)	2
TIME.		
Appeals, time for taking	11	7
Argument, amount of time allowed for		42
Briefs on merits, time for filing		39
Certiorari, time for petitioning for	22	18
Clerk to pass upon extensions	34(5)	30
Computation of time	34(1)	30
Designation of portions of record to be printed	4	
as appendix		32, 33
Distribution of appeal papers to court by clerk.	16(3)	13
Docketing appeals	13	8
Extension of time for docketing appeal Extension of time for petitioning for certiorari.		19, 30
Extension of time generally		30
Half holidays		30
Holidays		30
Motion to dismiss or affirm, time for filing		12
Notice of appeal		7

TIME-Continued.	Rule	Page
Service of summons on defendant in original		
action, return day	9(8)	6
Sundays and holidays	34(1)	30
TRANSCRIPT OF RECORD.		
How prepared	12(2), (3)	8
On certiorari		17
What to include	12(2), (3)	8
TRANSLATIONS.		
Foreign-language matter in record, court may		
order translation	37	35
TYPEWRITTEN PAPERS.		
Form of typewritten papers	47	44
UNITED STATES.		
Costs allowed for or against	57(5)	52
VACATION.		
Application for stay received in vacation	51(3)	47
Applications received during vacation, distribu-	22.24	100
tion of	50(4)	46
VETERANS.		
Suits by veterans	54(1)	50
WAIVER.		
Briefs, waiver of right to file brief in opposition		
to motion to dismiss or affirm	16(3)	13
WRITS.		
Certiorari, common law writ of	31(2)	26
Certiorari to correct diminution of record, abol-		1.0
ished		27
Certiorari, writ of		15-23
Extraordinary writs		25-27 27
Habeas corpus		26
Mandamus, writ of		26
Fiomonion, witt of	51(5)	20

	7	
		F-1
2.2		
		(90
7		